New Jersey Practice Materials: A Selective Annotated Bibliography

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Introduction	5
General Publications	5
General Reference and Research Sources	6
Statutory Sources	7
Session Laws	9
Legislation and Legislative Information)
Case Reports	2
Free Case Law and Judicial Information on the Internet 14	1
Digests and Citators	5
Court Rules	7
Attorney General Opinions	3
Executive and Administrative Materials	3
Administrative Rules and Regulations	3
Administrative Decisions)
Ethics Codes and Opinions)
Directories	Ĺ
Periodicals	2
Academic Journals 22	2
Bar Association Publications	1
Newspapers 25	5
Topical Journals and Newsletters 26	5
Internet Resources	7
State Home Page	7
Government Offices	7
Legislature	7
Judiciary 27	7
Governor and State Agencies	7
Cities and Counties	3
Bar Associations 28	3

Continuing Legal Education	30
Law Libraries	30
Law Schools and Legal Studies Programs	31
Practice Treatises and Materials	32
Administrative Law and Practice	32
Appellate Practice and Procedure	32
Automobile Law	33
Bankruptcy and Debtor-Creditor	34
Business Law	34
Civil Practice and Procedure	35
Commercial Law	37
Construction Law	38
Contracts	38
Corporations	38
Courts	38
Criminal Law and Practice	39
Disability Law	
Discovery	
Elder Law	41
Environmental Law	41
Estate Planning	
Evidence	
Family Law	
Foreclosure	
Insurance	
Jury Instructions	
Labor and Employment Law	
Land Use	
Legal Research and Writing	
Medical and Health Law	
Medical Malpractice	
Municipal Law	
Personal Injury	
Practice of Law	
Products Liability	
Professional Responsibility	
Real Estate and Real Property	
School Law	
Taxation	-
Tort Law	

Transactional Law		55
Trial Practice		56
Wills and Probate		57
Workers' Compensation		58
Zoning	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	58
Appendix: Publishers of New Jersey Legal	l Materials	59

New Jersey Practice Materials: A Selective Annotated Bibliography

David Hollander*

Introduction

This annotated bibliography includes both primary and secondary resources commonly used in the practice of law in New Jersey. While certainly not comprehensive, the included resources are intended represent a broad selection of materials covering a wide variety of resource types and practice areas. This bibliography is divided into four main sections: (1) general publications, including primary sources such as case law and legislation along with general secondary resources such as digests and citators; (2) periodicals, including academic and professional publications; (3) Internet resources, listing websites related to New Jersey government, law, legal education and law practice; and (4) practice treatises and materials, listing treatises, looseleafs and other New Jersey practice materials. The appendix provides the addresses, telephone numbers, and websites of all publishers listed in this bibliography.

Because every individual New Jersey-related database contained in Westlaw and LexisNexis is not listed in this bibliography, short descriptions of these offerings are provided here.

Westlaw: Westlaw offers a large volume of New Jersey materials, including digital versions of many of the West-published primary and secondary resources listed in the following bibliography. Available New Jersey-related Westlaw databases include materials such as case law, statutes, legislative history, administrative and executive materials, jury instruc-

^{*} Law and Legal Studies Librarian at Princeton University, Princeton, New Jersey. The author would like to thank Mary W. George for her invaluable support and editorial assistance, and Wayne Bivens-Tatum for his excellent editorial advice. The author is also grateful to Frank G. Houdek for his consistently-correct advice in all professional matters, not the least of which is writing, and the many others for their support and encouragement, including Robin Schard, Helen Wohl, Sally Wise, Kevin Barry, and John Logan.

tions, court filings, forms, and a wide variety of secondary resources, including the entire *New Jersey Practice Series*. Not all databases are included in all subscriptions to Westlaw. For a full listing of available New Jersey-related databases consult the online Westlaw Database Directory (http://directory.westlaw.com/).

LexisNexis: Extensive New Jersey-related offerings are also available on Lexis, including many of the primary and secondary sources listed in this bibliography. This material includes case law, statutes, administrative law, court filings, jury instructions, and secondary resources. The available secondary resources include both Lexis-published treatises and a selection of treatises and practice guides published by the New Jersey Institute of Continuing Legal Education (NJICLE). For a full listing of Lexis's offerings of New Jersey-related materials consult the Lexis Source Locator (http://w3.nexis.com/sources/).

The New Jersey Institute of Continuing Legal Education (NJICLE) also merits special mention here. NJICLE, a joint venture of the New Jersey State Bar Association, Rutgers University, and Seton Hall University, is organized to facilitate professional educational development for members of the New Jersey Bar. In addition to offering more than three-hundred yearly seminars, NJICLE is one of the major publishers of secondary materials on New Jersey law, many of which are included in this bibliography. A full list of their publications is available on NJICLE's website (www.njicle.com).

The annotations in this bibliography provide short descriptions rather than detailed editorial reviews of each resource. Inclusion in or exclusion from this bibliography is not intended to represent the author's opinion on the value of a resource.

General Publications

General Reference and Research Sources

Alex-Lute, Paul. New Jersey Legal Research Handbook. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 1998. 4th ed., updated electronically by the New Jersey Legal Research Handbook 4th Edition Supplement, at http://law-library.rutgers.edu/ilg/njlrsupp.html [Rutgers-Newark Law Library].

This is a comprehensive guide to New Jersey legal research. Each of its twentynine chapters addresses a separate research area, including case law, regulations, legislative history, and much more. Each chapter is written in a clear narrative

format that explains how to conduct research in easy to understand detail. This book is essential for any collection of New Jersey law.

Internet Law Guide, at http://law-library.rutgers.edu/ilg/njlaw.html#NJCONST [Rutgers-Newark Law Library].

This research guide provides links to internet sources of New Jersey law. The guide divides the links into separate types of sources including statutes, court rules, court decisions, regulations, etc.

New Jersey Digital Law Library, at http://njlegallib.rutgers.edu/ [Rutgers-Newark Law Library].

This website provides free digitized legal information. Available collections include digitized versions of administrative law sources, historic New Jersey laws and statutes, executive orders, selected New Jersey law reviews, and other collections of documents.

New Jersey Government and Legal Resources, at http://lawlibrary.rutgers.edu/links/new_jersey/index.shtml [Rutgers-Camden Law Library].

This resource, produced at Rutgers-Camden Law School, provides links to a variety of free sources of New Jersey law and government information.

Pathfinder: Basic New Jersey Legal Materials, at http://law-library.rutgers.edu/resources/basicnjpf.php [Rutgers-Newark Law Library].

This guide, intended for use at the Rutgers-Newark Law Library, lists the major sources of New Jersey law. The Rutgers-Newark Law Library call number and location are provided for each resource. While that information is not useful to researchers working outside that library, listed are sources useful to researchers anywhere.

Statutory Sources

New Jersey Statutes, at http://www.njleg.state.nj.us/ [New Jersey Legislature].

This website includes the unannotated full text of currently in-force New Jersey statutes, codified by subject-matter titles. Statutes can be located by browsing through the titles, chapters, and sections, or by full-text searching. The statutes are accessed through the link on the left side of the page. The text is close to current, and a note with each section indicates the extent of the codification, e.g., "Updated Through P.L. [year], ch. [number] and J.R. [number]." More recent chapter laws that are not included in the codification should be consulted and are also available on this website.

New Jersey Statutes Annotated. St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 1939—. 102 vols., 3 softbound index vols., and interim pamphlets. Updated annually with pocket parts and supplementary pamphlets.

This resource is an annotated and updated unofficial version of the *Revised Statutes of New Jersey*, 1937. It contains the full text of in-force statutes codified by subject-matter titles. Each statute features helpful annotations including relevant governor's statements, historical notes, source and prior laws, library references (including references to West's Digest System, the West Key Number System, New Jersey practice materials, and legal encyclopedias), and notes of court decisions that have applied that statute. Statutes are easy to locate using either the cumulative three-volume index or the index at the back of each individual volume. Changes to the law post-dating a volume's publication appear in pocket parts and are also published in the *New Jersey Session Law Service*. New and updated volumes are published periodically. The last volumes in the set contain an annotated text of the New Jersey constitution. A searchable electronic version of this resource is available on Westlaw. A similar product is available on LexisNexis.

New Jersey Statutes, Full Text, Unannotated, at http://www.gannlaw.com [Gann Law Books].

This commercial website provides free online access to several resources, including the *New Jersey Statutes*. Statutes can be located by browsing through the titles, chapters, and sections or by full-text searching. The "Database Current Through . . ." link indicates the exact coverage of the codification. Subsequent chapter laws should be consulted to update this resource.

Revised Statutes of New Jersey, 1937. Trenton, N.J.: State of New Jersey, 1938. 5 vols.

This resource is the most recent official comprehensive compilation of New Jersey statutes. It is not practical to use this set for legal research because it contains the statutes in force in 1937 which must be updated by consulting the cumulative supplement issued until 1969 and session laws to the current day. Unofficial and electronic versions of New Jersey's statutes listed in this section update the 1937 statutes to the present day. For historical research, prior compilations include Revision of the Statutes of New Jersey (1871), and General Statutes of New Jersey (1895). Full texts of both of these historical compilations are available free on the Rutgers Newark Law Library website (http://njlegallib.rutgers.edu/statutes/).

Revised Statutes, Cumulative Supplement: Supplementing the Official Revised Statutes of New Jersey, 1937. Newark, N.J.: Gann Law Books, 1941–69. 11 vols.

Supplement to the official 1937 compilation that ceased publication in 1969. Session laws (or unofficial or electronic publications listed in this section) must by used for subsequent updating.

Session Laws

Laws of New Jersey. Trenton, N.J.: State of New Jersey, 1776-.

This resource is the official publication of laws passed by the New Jersey Legislature. Laws are published in chronological order by year. Most years are published in two volumes (especially from the 1960s forward). Each law, called a chapter law, is assigned a chapter number beginning with Chapter 1 each year. Also included at the end of the year's session laws are the texts of joint resolutions and executive orders, and a subject matter index. The title of this resource on the volume spine is Laws of New Jersey but the formal title on the title page varies by year: Acts of the . . . General Assembly of the State of New Jersey (1776–1844); Acts of the . . . Legislature of the State of New Jersey and . . . Under the New Constitution (1845–1969); and Acts of the . . . Annual Session of the . . . Legislature and . . . Under the New Constitution (1970–). The full text from 1776–1999 is available in image format free on the Rutgers Camden Law Library website (http://lawlibrary.rutgers.edu/njleg/index.shtml).

Chapter Laws, at http://www.njleg.state.nj.us/ [New Jersey Legislature].

The full text of chapter laws and joint resolutions from 1996–2007 are available on this website through the link on this page. The chapter laws are posted in pamphlet law format (pre-publication in bound format in *Laws of New Jersey*). Laws for each year are listed both chronologically and by subject. Links to the bills and bill history are included with each chapter law.

New Jersey Session Law Service. St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 1939-. Published in approximately 10-12 periodic pamphlets per year.

Often treated as a supplement to the *New Jersey Statutes Annotated*, this resource serves as a slip publication of newly enacted legislation. It appears ten to twelve times per year and contains the full text of newly enacted legislation, with additions to existing laws indicated by underlining and deletions indicated by strike out. Note that this information is not contained in the official session laws. The newly enacted legislation is published in chronological order. Each pamphlet includes cumulative tables that list statute sections affected by the new legislation, where laws will be codified in the *New Jersey Statutes Annotated*,

and bill numbers of the enacted legislation. Each pamphlet also includes a cumulative subject index.

New Jersey Session Laws Online, *at* http://lawlibrary.rutgers.edu/njleg/index.shtml [Rutgers-Camden Law Library].

This resource provides free access to digitized versions of the acts of the New Jersey Colonial Assembly and session laws of the New Jersey Legislature. The material is organized by legislature number. Full text searching is not available.

Legislation and Legislative Information

BillTrak Legislative Management System, at http://www.billtrak.com/nj/bt/bthome.htm [Princeton Desktop Systems, Inc.].

This paid-subscription product provides electronic legislative information, including voting records, daily reports, bill tracking, and full-text bills. This service is offered by the publishers of the *Legislative Journal*.

GovNetNJ.com, at http://www.govnet.com/govnetnj.htm [Government News Network].

This paid-subscription site from the publisher of the *Legislative Index of New Jersey* provides all the information in that source plus expanded features including bill texts, bill-tracking, alerts, news articles, legislator voting profiles, bill progress reports, and full-text searching.

Journal of the . . . Senate of the State of New Jersey. Trenton, N.J., 1845—. Issued in weekly advance sheets and then in bound annual volumes.

The Senate Journal, as it is commonly known, documents legislative activities and votes. Organized by legislative day, this resource is essentially the "meeting minutes" of the legislative day: the roll call, issues discussed, votes taken, nominations considered, bills introduced, etc. Transcripts of debates and texts of bills are not included (although one-sentence summaries of bills are).

Legislative Index of New Jersey. Trenton, N.J.: Government News Network, 1913—. Published monthly when the legislature is in session. Updated by daily *Day Review* reports.

Similar to the New Jersey Legislative Journal Session Index, this privately published resource contains short histories, short summaries, and current status for all bills introduced into the New Jersey Legislature in each legislative session. Each issue provides cumulative information for the legislative session. Bills are listed by subject, sponsor, bill number, and chapter. Also included are legislator photos, biographies, and committee memberships. The full text of bills is not

included in this resource. The publisher also offers both a CD-ROM version of this product and a Deluxe CD-ROM product, the latter including the full text of bills. The *Day Review* is published every day the legislature is in session, distributed only by fax or e-mail, and must be ordered separately from the main index.

Lucas, Dorothy Fordyce. *Bibliography of New Jersey Official Reports 1905–1945*. Trenton, N.J.: N.J. State Dept. of Education, Division of State Library, Archives and History, 1947. Supplementary volume covers reports from 1945–60.

These volumes contain a listing of reports and hearings of legislative committees, executive agencies, and the judiciary. The listings are organized both by date and by subject matter. The New Jersey State Library holds all the documents listed in this bibliography.

Minutes of the Votes and Proceedings of the . . . General Assembly of the State of New Jersey. Trenton, N.J., 1842—. Issued in weekly advance sheets and then in bound annual volumes.

The Assembly Minutes, as it is commonly known, documents legislative activities and votes. Organized by legislative day, this resource is essentially the "meeting minutes" of the legislative day: the roll call, issues discussed, votes taken, bills introduced, etc. Transcripts of debates and texts of bills are not included (although one-sentence summaries of bills are).

New Jersey Legislative Journal Session Index. Trenton, N.J.: Princeton Desktop Systems, Inc., 1968—. Published monthly when the legislature is in session. Updated daily by the *Day Reports*.

Similar to the Legislative Index of New Jersey, this resource provides information on legislative activity, including a legislator directory, committee directory, chapter laws enacted, bill summaries (listed both by subject and by sponsor), and bill activity synopses that indicate whether a hearing was held. Each monthly edition is cumulative for the legislative session. Until 1992, the title of this resource was the New Jersey Legislative News. Full texts of bills and laws are not included. The Day Report is published every day the legislature is in session, distributed only by fax or e-mail, and must be ordered separately from the main index.

New Jersey Legislature, at http://www.njleg.state.nj.us/ [New Jersey Legislature].

The website of the New Jersey Legislature provides a considerable amount of helpful and free legislative information. Available information includes the text of bills (1996-current); public hearing transcripts (1996-current); selected

legislative reports; selected audio recordings of legislative session and committee meetings (2000–current); legislative calendars (1997–current); the *New Jersey Legislative Digest*, containing daily reports of legislative activity (1997–current); and the current *New Jersey Legislative Last Day of Action*, a cumulative report issued after each legislative session listing every bill acted upon in that session and detailing what actions were taken.

New Jersey Legislative Histories, at http://www.njstatelib.org/NJLH/ [New Jersey State Library].

The New Jersey State Library compiles legislative histories of every general, permanent law passed by the New Jersey Legislature, with the exception of appropriations acts. Beginning with laws passed in 1998, these legislative histories are available free on the library's website. Each legislative history consists of a "legislative history checklist" which summarizes the action on the bill and lists the legislative history documents that exist. When documents are available electronically, the checklist links directly to them. Possible legislative history documents include the sponsor's statement (which generally also includes the text of the bill), committee statements, floor amendment statements, legislative fiscal estimates, reports, hearing transcripts, a veto message, and the governor's press release issued upon signing the bill into law. For laws passed prior to 1998, legislative histories are kept at the State Library in Trenton, N.J.

Case Reports

Atlantic Reporter, 2d. St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 1885—. 1st series contains 200 vols. (1885–1938), and 2d series contains 921 vols. (1938–), updated by weekly advance sheets.

The Atlantic Reporter is one of West Publishing's regional reporters, encompassing case law from Connecticut, Delaware, District of Columbia, Maine, Maryland, New Hampshire, New Jersey, Pennsylvania, Rhode Island and Vermont. For the period 1885–1947, this set publishes reported New Jersey cases from the Court of Appeals and Error, the Supreme Court of Judicature, Court of Chancery, and the Prerogative Court, as well as some cases not reported in the official case reports. After the 1947 reform of New Jersey's court system, this set publishes reported cases from the Supreme Court, Superior Court Appellate Division, and the Superior Court. Beginning in volume 54 of the second series, parallel citations to official reporters are included when available. The cases printed in the Atlantic Reporter, 2d include short synopses of the decisions and headnotes that summarize legal points made in the decision. Each headnote is classified with a subject and key number from the West Key Number System. Included in each volume are tables of cases reported in the volume (both alphabetical and by state), a listing of statutes cited in the volume, a words and phrases index, and a key number digest. Beginning in volume 569 of the second

series, pagination of the official reporters is included when available. The *Atlantic Reporter* is available electronically on Westlaw.

New Jersey Equity Reports. Newark, N.J.: Soney & Sage, 1830–1948. 142 Vols.

This set is the official reporter for "equity" decisions (as opposed to "law" decisions) by New Jersey's high court until 1947, the Court of Appeals and Errors, as well as for decisions of the Court of Chancery (the state's primary court of original jurisdiction for cases "at equity"), and for the Prerogative Court (which handled wills and estates matters). The rarely used, formal title of this reporter is Reports of Cases Decided in the Court of Chancery, the Prerogative Court and, on Appeal, in the Court of Errors and Appeals of the State of New Jersey, although this title as well as the publisher and imprint vary over time. The Atlantic Reporter contains cases reported in the New Jersey Equity Reports, beginning in 1885.

New Jersey Law Reports. Newark, N.J.: Soney and Sage Co. 1790–1948. 137 vols.

This publication is the official reporter for both the "law" cases (as opposed to "equity" cases) from Court of Errors and Appeals (New Jersey's highest court from the eighteenth century until 1947) and cases from the state's primary court of original jurisdiction for cases "at law" until 1947, the New Jersey Supreme Court of Judicature. (It should be noted, however, that there were also several courts below, for which the Supreme Court served as an intermediate appellate court). The rarely used, full formal title of this reporter is Reports Of Cases Argued and Determined In the Supreme Court and, at Law in the Court Of Errors and Appeals, of the State of New Jersey, although this title as well as the publisher and imprint vary slightly over time. Beginning in 1885, cases reported in the New Jersey Law Reports are also reported in the Atlantic Reporter.

New Jersey Miscellaneous Reports. Newark, N.J.: Soney and Sage Co., 1924–49. 26 vols.

These volumes are unofficial case law reporters containing mainly cases not included in the two official reporters, the *New Jersey Equity Reports* and the *New Jersey Law Reports*. The *Atlantic Reporter* does, however, contain many of the same cases as does this publication.

New Jersey Reports. St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 1949–. 190 vols., updated by weekly advance sheets.

This is the official reporter of cases from the New Jersey Supreme Court. It includes all reported cases of the Supreme Court, which was created in the court reforms of 1947. Because the Soney and Sage imprint is published by West, the

cases include the same synopses, headnotes, and key numbers that are included with the Atlantic Reporter. Each volume contains a table of cases reported, a table of cases cited, a table of statutes cited, a key number digest (called an "index digest"), and a words and phrases index. The formal title of the reporter is Reports of Cases Argued and Determined in the Supreme Court of New Jersey. It is updated by weekly advance sheets called New Jersey Reports and New Jersey Superior Court Reports.

New Jersey Superior Court Reports. St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 1949–. 392 vols., updated by weekly advance sheets.

This is the official reporter of cases from the New Jersey Superior Court (both the law and chancery divisions) and the Appellate Division. Cases provide West Publishing enhancements, including synopses, headnotes, and key numbers. Each volume contains a table of cases reported, a table of cases cited, a table of statutes cited, a key number digest (called an "index digest"), and a words and phrases index. The formal title of the reporter, which varies slightly over time, is *Reports of Cases Argued and Determined in the Superior Court, Appellate Division, Chancery Division, Law Division, of the State of New Jersey.* This reporter is updated by weekly advance sheets called *New Jersey Reports and New Jersey Superior Court Reports*.

New Jersey Tax Court Reports. St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 1980–. 23 vols., updated by regular advance sheets.

These volumes report the decisions issued by the New Jersey Tax Court and decisions on tax cases issued by the New Jersey Superior Court Appellate Division. Cases include synopses, headnotes, and key numbers. The formal title of this reporter is *Reports of Cases Argued and Determined in the Tax Court of New Jersey*.

Free Case Law and Judicial Information on the Internet

New Jersey Court Opinions, at http://lawlibrary.rutgers.edu/search.shtml [Rutgers-Camden Law School].

This site provides full-text searching of New Jersey Supreme Court opinions from March 1994, and Appellate Division and Tax Court opinions from September 1995. In addition to full-text Boolean searching, cases may be searched by case name, docket number, citation, or date. Search results appear in html format, although a Word Perfect version of the case may be downloaded. If they are included in the database, cases cited by each opinion are linked from the citation. Statutes cited in each opinion are linked to the full-text statutes on the New Jersey Legislature website. This site also offers an "experimental" citator.

New Jersey Supreme Court Webcast, at http://www.judiciary.state.nj.us/webcast/index.htm [New Jersey Judiciary].

This site provides live webcasts of oral arguments in the New Jersey Supreme Court. Video files are archived for thirty days, after which they are available on the Rutgers Newark Law School New Jersey Digital Law Library website (http://njlegallib.rutgers.edu/).

Supreme Court and Appellate Court Opinions, *at* http://www.judiciary.state.nj. us/opinions/index.htm [New Jersey Judiciary].

This site provides full text of the current week's Supreme Court and Appellate Court opinions. Also included are summaries of all decisions for the prior two years.

Supreme and Appellate Court Opinions Expected for Release, *at* http://www.judiciary.state.nj.us/opinions/notices.htm [New Jersey Judiciary].

This site lists opinions expected for release on the current day.

Supreme Court of New Jersey Oral Arguments, *at* http://njlegallib.rutgers.edu/supct/bytitle.php [New Jersey Judiciary].

This site archives video files of oral arguments in the New Jersey Supreme Court after they are removed from the Supreme Court's web cast page (thirty days after the argument). Included are oral arguments back to January 2005. Each argument is annotated with a brief summary of the issue before the court. Arguments may be browsed by date or case name. They can also be searched by case name, docket number, counsel name, or keyword in the issue description.

Trial Court Decisions, at http://www.judiciary.state.nj.us/decisions/index.htm [New Jersey Judiciary].

This site provides full-text trial court decisions for six weeks after they are issued. The decisions are in PDF format and organized by date.

Digests and Citators

West's New Jersey Digest, 2d. St. Paul., Minn: West Pub. Co., 1984—. 30 vols., updated with annual cumulative pocket parts and supplements, and vol. revision as needed.

This digest uses the West Key Number System to organize New Jersey case law by subject. Both state and federal cases since 1954 are included. The first series of this digest covers cases up to 1953. The volumes include the texts of the case headnotes organized by Key Number. Also included are a descriptive word index, table of cases (which can be used to find a case citation when all that is

known is a party name), words and phrases volumes, and references to other West-published resources such as *Corpus Juris Secundum*.

Shepard's Atlantic Reporter Citations. 5th ed. Colorado Springs, Colo.: Shepard's/LexisNexis, 2005. 11 vols., updated with monthly supplements.

This citator is used to determine whether cases from Connecticut, Delaware, Maine, Maryland, New Hampshire, New Jersey, Pennsylvania, Rhode Island, Vermont, and the District of Columbia Municipal Court of Appeals remain good law. A case may be checked to learn its history and how it has been treated by subsequent court decisions. In addition to citations by other cases, citing sources include resources such as law review articles and annotations.

Shepard's New Jersey Case Name Citator. 2d ed. Colorado Springs, Colo.: Shepard's/McGraw Hill, 1991–. 2 vols., updated with regular supplements.

This tool is used to determine a case's citation when all that is known is a party name.

Shepard's New Jersey Citations. 9th ed. Colorado Springs, Colo.: Shepard's/ LexisNexis, 2003. 10 vols., updated with softbound supplements that are periodically replaced by cumulative hardbound supplements (subscriptions available for once or twice a month updates).

This citator is used to determine if a case or statute remains valid law. Shepard's will indicate the subsequent history of a case (whether it has been reversed, affirmed, modified, etc.) and its treatment by subsequent cases (overruled, criticized, explained, followed, distinguished, etc). Citing sources, such as law review articles and annotations, are included as well. Also, this publication is used to determine whether a statute has been repealed, amended, or ruled unconstitutional. In this set, volumes 1–7 are case editions, volume 8 is a case and statute edition, and volumes 9–10 are statute editions.

Shepard's, at http://www.lexis.com [LexisNexis].

The LexisNexis subscription online legal research product contains an electronic version of *Shepard's* which includes New Jersey citations.

KeyCite, at http://www.westlaw.com [Westlaw].

The Westlaw subscription online legal research product contains KeyCite, an electronic citator that includes New Jersey citations. KeyCite will indicate whether a case remains good law, provide a case's direct and indirect history, and list citing references.

Court Rules

- New Jersey Court Rules, at http://www.gannlaw.com/ [Gann Law Books].

 This site provides free access to the full-text New Jersey court rules. A subscription is required to access additional material such as commentaries.
- New Jersey Rules of Court, State and Federal. St. Paul, Minn.: West Publishing Group, 2007. 2 vols., updated annually with replacement volumes.

 These volumes contain all rules for New Jersey, both in federal and state courts. Included are federal rules for the Third Circuit and New Jersey district courts as well as the civil, criminal, and appellate procedure rules for New Jersey state courts.
- New Jersey Rules of Evidence. Newark, N.J.: Gann Law Books, 1972—. Annual. This annual publication provides rules of evidence annotated by commentaries. A searchable electronic version is available at the publisher's website (www.gannlaw.com).
- New Jersey Rules of Evidence, at http://www.gannlaw.com/ [Gann Law Books].

 This commercial website provides free access to the texts of the rules, which may be browsed by article and rule number, or else searched. The free version provides access only to the text of the rules. The fee-based version also provides access to the rule commentaries.
- Pressler, Sylvia B. Current Rules Governing the Courts of the State of New Jersey. Newark, N.J.: Gann Law Books, 2007. 1 vol., replaced annually with new edition.
 - This authoritative annual publication provides annotated text of the New Jersey Civil, Criminal, Family, Municipal, Tax and Appellate Court rules. Annotations are written by Sylvia B. Pressler, a former presiding judge for administrative law. The publisher provides a fee-based online version of this product at its website (www.ganlaw.com).
- Rules Governing the Courts of the State of New Jersey, at http://www.judiciary.state.nj.us/rules/rules_toc.htm [New Jersey Judiciary].
 - This site provides free access the New Jersey court rules. Rules may be browsed or searched.

Attorney General Opinions

Attorney General Opinions 1949–1998, at http://njlegallib.rutgers.edu/ag/yrandno.php [Rutgers-Newark Law Library].

This site provides free access to searchable, digitized formal attorney general opinions from 1949 through 1998. The opinions may be browsed by year or searched in full text. Search results can be organized by relevance, date, or opinion number.

Formal Opinions, at http://www.state.nj.us/lps/ag-opinions.htm [Office of the Attorney General].

The attorney general website provides PDF versions of formal attorney general opinions from the current year and 1949–84. The current year's opinions are individual PDF files. Opinions from earlier years are available as large PDF files covering multiple years. This site does not provide full text searching.

Executive and Administrative Materials

Administrative Rules and Regulations

New Jersey Administrative Code. Trenton, N.J.: New Jersey Office of Administrative Law (LexisNexis), 1995—. 34 looseleaf vols., frequently updated with replacement pages.

This official version of the code, published for the state by LexisNexis, provides the texts of the rules annotated by relevant cross references, case notes, and law review article citations. The index volume provides the texts of executive orders, a subject index, a definitions index, and statute to rule and rule to statute tables.

New Jersey Administrative Code, at http://michie.lexisnexis.com/newjersey/lpext.dll?f=templates&fn=main-h.htm&cp=uanjadmin [Michie's Legal Resources], or at http://www.lexisnexis.com/njoal/ [LexisNexis and Office of Administrative Law].

This site contains the official electronic version of the New Jersey Administrative Code. Registration may be required, but access is free. The site contains a clickable table of contents on the left side of the page which opens up titles, chapters, subchapters, and rules in the main portion of the screen. It is also possible to conduct a simple or advanced full-text search of the code. This version of the code is only updated quarterly, so it is necessary use the *New Jersey Register* to update the material on this web page.

New Jersey Register. Trenton, N.J.: New Jersey Office of Administrative Law, 1969—. Semi-Monthly.

Each issue of the *Register* is divided into several sections: Executive Orders, Rule Proposals, Rule Adoptions, and Public Notices. Within each section, contents are organized by subject matter, except for the executive orders, which are arranged by date of issuance. Each issue also contains an Index of Rule Proposals and Adoptions, which lists rules adopted in that issue and all proposed or pending rules changes from the prior twelve months. The index is organized by the sections of the *New Jersey Administrative Code* affected by proposed, pending, or adopted changes.

New Jersey Register, at http://www.lexisnexis.com/njoal/ [Office of Administrative Law].

This site contains the official electronic version of the *New Jersey Register*. The publication may be searched in full text using a screen similar to the regular LexisNexis search screen. To bring up a specific issue of the *Register* use the "Restrict by Segment" box to choose an issue date. This site also contains a helpful page explaining how to update the electronic *New Jersey Administrative Code*, which is only updated quarterly.

Administrative Decisions

New Jersey Administrative Reports, 1979–91, at http://njlegallib.rutgers.edu/njar/njarhome.htm [Rutgers-Newark Law Library].

This site provides free access to a selection of digitized versions of the first series official administrative case reports, covering the first thirteen years of decisions of the New Jersey Office of Administrative Law professional judges. This site provides full-text searching or browsing by volume and page, case title, agency, statute cited, rule cited or topic. A citation tracker provides a history of the select decisions, each of which is accompanied by a short synopsis.

New Jersey Administrative Reports. Trenton, N.J.: Office of Administrative Law, 1982–91. 13 vols.

This set provides the full text of administrative agency decisions, each including a short synopsis. The index volumes provide a topical index (containing case summaries and citations), and tables of cases by name, statute cited, and rule cited.

New Jersey Administrative Reports 2d. South San Francisco, Calif.: Barclays Law Publishing, 1991–97. 24 vols.

The second series of the *New Jersey Administrative Reports* covers from 1991 through 1997. The cases are organized by agency, each with its own indexes: a

table of cases, a table of statues, table of rules, and a topical index. There is also a master index that provides a table of cases by agency, a table of cases by case name, a table of statutes, a table of rules and, a topical index.

New Jersey Administrative Law Decisions, at http://lawlibrary.rutgers.edu/oal/search.html [Rutgers-Camden Law Library].

This site provides free access to all decisions, both from the Office of Administrative Law and from individual agencies from October 1997 forward. Decisions may be searched by docket number, party name, judge name, or in full text. The decisions may also be browsed by agency.

Ethics Codes and Opinions

New Jersey Rules of Professional Conduct, at www.ganlaw.com [Gann Law Books].

This site provides free access to the unannotated *Rules of Professional Conduct*. The rules may be browsed by section or searched in full text. A subscription is required, however, to access the annotations on the site. The rules can also be accessed on the state judiciary's website (www.judiciary.state.nj.us/rules/apprpc.htm).

Opinions of the New Jersey Supreme Court's Ethics Committees, at http://lawlibrary.rutgers.edu/ethics/search.shtml [Rutgers-Camden Law Library].

This site provides a free full-text archive of opinions from several of the state's ethics opinion issuing bodies: the Advisory Committee on Professional Ethics, the Committee on the Unauthorized Practice of Law, and the Committee on Attorney Advertising. Opinions can be browsed by opinion number or searched by date, by citation, or in full text. This archive contains opinions from 1963 to the present.

Dugan, David H., III. *Professional Responsibility in New Jersey*. New Brunswick, N.J.: Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 2005. 3 vols., replaced periodically with new edition.

This handy resource includes the texts of relevant primary source material along with commentary on the New Jersey Rules of Professional Conduct. The first two volumes reprint all opinions issued by the Advisory Committee on Professional Ethics, the Committee on the Unauthorized Practice of Law, and the Committee on Attorney Advertising from 1963 through the publication of this set. The third volume is David H. Dugan's Manual of Ethics, which provides commentary and analysis of the Rules of Professional Conduct. Appendixes provide the full texts of the Rules, the full texts of prior New Jersey ethics rules, and Supreme Court determinations affecting the current rules.

Directories

Directory of Official New Jersey. Austin, Tex.: Research Communications, Inc., 2007. 1 vol., replaced annually with new edition.

This slim volume provides the names and contact information for a wide range of government bodies and officials. It includes chapters on federal and state officials, county officials, municipal officials, and miscellaneous state institutions and agencies.

New Jersey Lawyers Diary and Manual including Bar Directory of New Jersey. Newark, N.J.: New Jersey Lawyers Diary and Manual, 2007. 1 vol., replaced annually with new edition.

The Lawyers Diary and Manual provides a great deal of helpful information, including a list of all active bar members, along with contact information and year of admission, arranged both alphabetically and geographically; a directory of state judges; court addresses; a directory of court clerks; superior court filing procedures, and much more. Also included are a daily date book and a directory of companies that offer legal goods and services. The attorney listings have been designated by the N.J. Lawyers' Fund for Client Protection to be the state's official listings of members of the New Jersey Bar.

The Legal Pages: A Directory of Goods and Services for Legal Professionals. Newark, N.J.: New Jersey Lawyers Diary and Manual, 2007. 1 vol., replaced annually with new edition.

This book is a sort of "yellow pages" for lawyers, containing a directory of businesses that offer legal goods and services. This resource's pages are often included with the *Lawyers Diary and Manual*. Also provided are addresses and driving directions for New Jersey courthouses and a "National Directory of the States," which provides basic government and court information for all fifty states.

Martindale-Hubbell Law Directory. New Providence, N.J.: LexisNexis/Martindale-Hubbell, 1931-. Annual.

Martindale-Hubbell is the classic national and international directory of lawyers and law firms. It provides basic information on nearly every lawyer in the United States. Entries are arranged geographically bu state and indexed by name and by practice area. Also provided are lawyer ratings, law school profiles, listings of providers of services and goods to lawyers, and a directory of government lawyers. This directory is also available on CD-ROM and some of the lawyer information is available for free at the publisher's website (www.martindale.com).

Manual of the Legislature of the State of New Jersey. Newark, N.J.: Skinder-Strauss Associates, 2007. 1 vol., replaced annually with new edition.

Published since 1872, the Legislative Manual, as it is commonly called, is a directory to the entire state government. Legislative branch information includes the names, contact information, and short biographies of all state legislators, legislative committees rosters, and names and contact information for lobbyists (grouped by subject of interest). Executive branch information includes information about the governor, the governor's staff and cabinet, and contact information for and descriptions of state agencies and their directors. Judicial information includes the names, terms, and salaries of all state judges. Additionally, the Legislative Manual is an easy ready reference tool for a variety of state information, including the text of the New Jersey Constitution, information about state symbols and holidays, historical information about state officials and elections, the Legislative Code of Ethics, the Rules of the Senate, the Rules of the General Assembly, state budget figures, and recent election returns. It also provides descriptions, contact information, or both for state colleges, state parks, state-run museums and memorials, state prisons, and other New Jersey state institutes. In addition, the Manual gives information about county governments, municipalities, New Jersey population, current and former New Jersey federal officials, and more. A detailed table of contents and index are useful to find desired information. The Legislative Manual is essential for anyone needing information about New Jersey government.

Periodicals

Academic Journals

None of the following student-edited academic journals are specific to New Jersey or publish a full annual issue relating to New Jersey law. However, several publish occasional articles on New Jersey law. The list below includes all academic law journals published by law schools in New Jersey.

Rutgers Computer and Technology Law Journal. Newark, N.J.: Rutgers University, School of Law at Newark, 1970–. Semi-Annual.

Well ahead of its time when founded, this journal continues to focus on legal issues relating to computers, the automatic data processing industry, the use of computers in legal research, law practice and legal data processing, and the legal implications of computer usage.

Rutgers Journal of Law & Public Policy. Camden, N.J. Rutgers University, School of Law at Camden, 2003–. Quarterly.

Interdisciplinary studies about the intersection of law and public policy are the primary focus of this journal.

Rutgers Journal of Law & Religion. Camden, N.J. Rutgers University, School of Law at Camden, 1999–. Semi-Annual.

This journal publishes articles that explore the effect of law upon religion and vice versa.

Rutgers Law Journal. Camden, N.J. Rutgers University, School of Law at Camden, 1969-. Quarterly.

This journal is Rutgers-Camden Law School's general-interest flagship journal which publishes periodic articles related to New Jersey law. One issue each year is dedicated to state constitutional law (although not necessarily focused on the New Jersey constitution).

Rutgers Law Record, at http://www.lawrecord.com/ [Rutgers University, School of Law at Newark].

This journal is a general-subject journal published only in electronic format.

Rutgers Law Review. Newark, N.J.: Rutgers University, School of Law at Newark, 1949—. Quarterly.

This law review is the flagship general-interest law journal of Rutgers-Newark Law School and publishes occasional articles relating to New Jersey Law.

Rutgers Race & the Law Review. Newark, N.J.: Rutgers University, School of Law at Newark, 1998–. Semi-Annual.

This journal publishes legal scholarship relating to race, ethnicity, and multicultural issues. The two most recent volumes each include an article relating to New Jersey law.

Seton Hall Circuit Review. Newark, N.J.: Seton Hall University, Law School, 2005—. Semi-Annual.

This journal has a unique focus on federal circuit case law. Because only a few cases are reviewed by the U.S. Supreme Court, most federal judicial power lies in the circuit courts. This journal publishes articles that focus on legal developments at the federal appellate level.

Seton Hall Legislative Journal. Newark, N.J.: Seton Hall University, School of Law, 1975—. Semi-Annual.

The focus of this journal is statutory, legislative, and regulatory topics. Articles relating to New Jersey law are regularly published in this journal.

Seton Hall Law Review. Newark, N.J.: Seton Hall University, School of Law, 1970—. Ouarterly. Semi-Annual.

This journal is the general-interest flagship journal of Seton Hall Law School.

Seton Hall Journal of Sports and Entertainment Law. Newark, N.J.: Seton Hall University, School of Law, 1991—. Semi-Annual.

The title of this specialty journal indicates its focus.

Women's Rights Law Reporter. Newark, N.J.: Women's Rights Law Reporter, Inc., 1971-. Quarterly.

This journal, published out of Rutgers-Newark School of Law, is one of the first journals focusing on women's legal issues (founded in 1970 by Ruth Bader Ginsberg, among others). The journal publishes articles relating to law, women's rights, and feminist criticism.

Bar Association Publications

New Jersey Lawyer Magazine. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey State Bar Association, 1957—. Bimonthly.

This is the official journal of the New Jersey State Bar Association. Former titles of this journal include *Bar Journal* and *New Jersey State Bar Journal*. Its current format is a glossy-style magazine containing practice advice-oriented articles on a wide variety of topics.

Practice-area sections of the New Jersey State Bar Association publish regular newsletters:

- Casino Law Section Newsletter. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey State Bar Association, 1986–. Irregular.
- Certified Trial Attorneys Section Newsletter. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey State Bar Association, 1989

 —. Irregular.
- Civil Trial Bar Section Newsletter. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey State Bar Association, 1988–. 3 times a year.
- Corporate and Business Law Section Newsletter. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey State Bar Association, 1967—. Irregular.

- Criminal Law Section Newsletter. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey State Bar Association, 1966

 — Irregular.
- Dictum. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey State Bar Association, 1979

 Bi-Monthly. This publication is the newsletter of the Young Lawyers
 Division of the New Jersey State Bar Association.
- Environmental Law Section Newsletter. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey State Bar Association, 1982–. 3 times a year.
- Health and Hospitals Law Section Newsletter. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey State Bar Association, 1987–. Irregular.
- International Law and Organizations Section Newsletter. New Brunswick,
 N.J.: New Jersey State Bar Association, 1966—. Irregular.
- Land Use Law Section Newsletter. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey State Bar Association, 1982—. Irregular.
- New Jersey Family Lawyer. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey State Bar Association, 1981

 –. Nine times a year.
- New Jersey Labor and Employment Law Quarterly. New Brunswick, N.J.:
 New Jersey State Bar Association, 1966—. Quarterly.

Newspapers

New Jersey Lawyer: The Weekly Newspaper. South Plainfield, N.J.: New Jersey Lawyer, Inc., 1992—. Weekly.

This popular newspaper prints notices to the bar, digests of recent case opinions, and reports on news of interest to New Jersey lawyers and judges, including legal trends and developments and pending legislation. This publication also offers a service called "Daily Briefing" that sends an e-mail to subscribers every morning summarizing the previous day's court opinions. This publication is not associated with New Jersey Lawyer Magazine, which is the journal of the New Jersey State Bar Association.

New Jersey Law Journal. Newark, N.J.: American Lawyer Media, 1878-. Weekly.

Published since 1878, this widely-read newspaper reports on state-wide legal issues, publishes the texts of state and federal court notices and contains a digest of court decisions. This newspaper offers a "Daily Decision Service" that sends subscribers a nightly e-mail summarizing that day's court decisions.

Topical Journals and Newsletters

Environmental Compliance in New Jersey. Old Saybrook, Conn.: Business & Legal Reports, Inc., 1990—. Monthly.

This journal provides information on environmental regulation in New Jersey. Its features include regulatory analysis and practice tips. This newsletter is included with a subscription to the loose leaf service of the same title.

New Jersey Education Law Report. Fanwood, N.J.: Whitaker Newsletters, 1980-. Monthly.

This publication covers issues related to education law. News, court decisions, and decisions by the N.J. Commissioner of Education and the Public Employees Relations Commission are included.

New Jersey Employment Law Letter. Brentwood, Tenn.: M. Lee Smith Publishers, 1992-. Monthly.

This newsletter provides legal information to employers. It focuses on issues of compliance with New Jersey and federal laws and regulations. Relevant court rulings are summarized and explained.

New Jersey Jury Verdict Review & Analysis. Springfield, N.J.: Jury Verdict Review Publications, Inc., 1980-. Monthly.

This monthly report contains a review of civil jury verdicts in New Jersey. It provides case summaries and analysis of the trials, including critiques of trial strategies used in the cases.

VerdictSearch New Jersey. New York, N.Y.: American Lawyer Media, 2003-. Monthly.

This newsletter covers verdicts and settlements in New Jersey. Reports include case name, party names, attorney names, expert witness names, facts and allegations, verdict or settlement information, and post-trial developments.

Internet Resources

State Home Page

Official Website for the State of New Jersey, at http://www.state.nj.us/.

This site is a gateway to a wide variety of information about the state of New Jersey. It provides information about arts and recreation, business, consumer affairs, education, health, and public safety in New Jersey. The site also provides links to many state government sites, including the office of the governor, the legislature, the New Jersey tourism agency, and the judiciary.

Government Offices

Legislature

New Jersey Legislature, at http://www.njleg.state.nj.us/.

This site provides information about both branches of the New Jersey Legislature, the Senate and General Assembly, as well as much substantive information about New Jersey legislation. Its features include texts of bills, chapter laws, and current statutes, major legislative publications, audio of floor debates, and information about members of the legislature.

Judiciary

N.J. Courts Online, at http://www.judiciary.state.nj.us/[New Jersey Judiciary].

This site provides access to information from and about the New Jersey courts. Included on the site are webcasts of Supreme Court oral arguments; recently issued opinions from the supreme, appellate, and trial courts; court calendars; links to specific court web pages; mass tort information; and, information about attorney regulation. The site has a page called "Legal Reference Desk" that includes, jury charges, legal practice forms and other substantive materials.

Governor and State Agencies

Office of the Governor of the State of New Jersey, at http://www.state.nj.us/governor/.

This site provides information about the governor and the cabinet, press releases, links to state boards, authorities, and commissions, and a few recent reports.

Department/Agencies, at http://www.state.nj.us/nj/deptserv.html [State of New Jersey].

This site provides links to the websites of all state agencies and departments.

Office of the Attorney General, at http://www.state.nj.us/lps/ [New Jersey Department of Law and Public Safety].

This site provides attorney general press releases, selected attorney general opinions, proposed rules, and links to divisions within the Office of the Attorney General (OAG) that contain more substantive information than the main OAG site, such as full-text reports and statistics.

Cities and Counties

County and Municipal Websites, at http://www.state.nj.us/nj/govinfo/county/localgov.html [State of New Jersey].

This site provides links to the websites of county and municipal websites. Most of the links are to the official county and municipal websites; however this page contains the disclaimer that some links may not be to "official" websites.

Bar Associations

New Jersey State Bar Association, at http://www.njsba.com/.

The NJSBA is the major professional organization for attorneys in New Jersey. Its website provides information for practitioners in the state, such as information about meetings, committees, and membership. This site also contains pages for law office management resources, lawyer referral services, practice area sections, and online directories of lawyers by practice area.

New Jersey State Bar Foundation, at http://www.njsba.com/lawyer_referral/.

The New Jersey State Bar Foundation is the charitable and educational foundation of the NJSBA. Its website provides legal educational guides for students and the general public. These guides may be ordered or downloaded as PDF files.

County bar associations can be accessed at the following websites (telephone numbers are listed if the association does not have a website):

- Atlantic County Bar Association, at http://www.atcobar.org/.
- Bergen County Bar Association, at http://www.bergenbar.org/.
- Burlington County Bar Association, at http://www.burlcobar.org/.
- Camden County Bar Association, at http://www.camdencountybar.org/.

- Cape May County Bar Association: (609) 463-0313.
- Cumberland County Bar Association, at http://www.cumbnjbarassoc.org/.
- Essex County Bar Association, at http://www.essexbar.com/.
- Gloucester County Bar Association, at http://www.gcbanj.org/.
- Hudson County Bar Association, at http://www.hcbalaw.com/.
- Hunterdon County Bar Association, at http://www.huntcolaw.org/.
- Mercer County Bar Association, at http://www.mercerbar.com/.
- Middlesex County Bar Association, at http://www.mcbalaw.com/.
- Monmouth Bar Association, at http://www.monmouthbarassociation.com/.
- Morris County Bar Association, at http://www.morriscountybar.com/.
- Ocean County Bar Association, at http://www.oceancountybar.org/.
- Passaic County Bar Association, at http://www.passaicbar.org/.
- Salem County Bar Association, at http://www.salemcountybar.org/.
- Somerset County Bar Association, at http://www.somersetbar.com/.
- Sussex County Bar Association: (973) 579-6250.
- Union County Bar Association, at http://www.uclaw.com/.
- Warren County Bar Association: (908) 475-3333.

Specialized bar and professional associations can be accessed at the following websites:

- Asian-Pacific American Lawyers Association of New Jersey, at http://www.apalanj.com/board.shtml.
- Association of Black Women Lawyers of New Jersey, at http:// www.abwlnj.org/.
- Association of Trial Lawyers of New Jersey, at http://www.atlani.org/NJ/.
- Garden State Bar Association, at http://www.gardenstatebar.org/.
- Hispanic Bar Association of New Jersey, at http://www.njhba.org/live/.
- Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual and Transgender Law Association of Greater New York, at http://www.le-gal.org/.
- New Jersey Law Librarians Association, at http://www.njlla.org/.
- New Jersey Women Lawyers Association, at http://www.njwla.org/.

Continuing Legal Education

New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, at http://www.njicle.com/.

The New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education (NJICLE) is a joint venture of the NJSBA, Rutgers University, and Seton Hall University and is the state's major professional development organization for lawyers. NJICLE offers a wide variety of continuing legal education seminars and classes, and publishes continuing education books, audio/video courses, and software in all practice areas.

Law Libraries

New Jersey State Library, at http://www.njstatelib.org/.

The New Jersey State Library, established in 1796, is the state's official library. Its web page provides several legal research guides, an online catalog, and information about New Jersey legislative history. References to specific library web pages are included in the relevant sections of this bibliography.

Rutgers-Camden Law Library, at http://lawlibrary.rutgers.edu/index.shtml.

The Rutgers-Camden Law Library serves Rutgers-Camden Law School and is open to the general public. Its website contains, in addition to information about the library itself, the library's online catalog, many helpful research guides, and full-text legal information, such as the New Jersey session laws, New Jersey administrative law opinions, and links to other full-text legal resources. References to specific library web pages are included in the relevant sections of this bibliography.

Rutgers-Newark Law Library, at http://law-library.rutgers.edu/.

The Rutgers-Newark Law Library serves the Rutgers-Newark Law School and the general public. The library's website contains standard information about the library, helpful research guides, and an online catalog. This site also provides a digital legal library with full text of several legal resources including New Jersey Administrative Reports and New Jersey Attorney General Opinions. References to specific library web pages are included in the relevant sections of this bibliography.

Seton Hall Law Library, at http://law.shu.edu/library/index.html.

This library serves the Seton Hall Law School community. Although it is not open to the general public, members of the New Jersey Bar may use the library. This website provides information about the library and its policies, and includes several legal research guides as well as its online catalog.

Law Schools and Legal Studies Programs

Program in Law and Public Affairs (LAPA), at http://lapa.princeton.edu/ [Princeton University].

Although LAPA is *not* one of New Jersey's three law schools, this legal studies program provides legal education to Princeton students and produces important legal scholarship. LAPA is associated with Princeton University's Woodrow Wilson School of Public and International Affairs and participates in four-year joint degree programs with Columbia University School of Law, New York University School of Law, and Stanford University School of Law. LAPA-affiliated Princeton faculty and graduate students come from a variety of academic disciplines, including politics, history, public policy, sociology, anthropology and psychology; all have an interest in legal issues related to these fields. Central to the program is its annual visiting fellows program which hosts law school professors from around the country. The LAPA website provides useful information about the program and its events, including weekly conferences and symposia. Many of these are open to the public.

Rutgers School of Law at Camden, at http://www-camlaw.rutgers.edu/.

Rutgers-Camden Law School, as it is commonly called, is one of the two state law schools in New Jersey. Although it shares a similar name, it is completely independent of the law school in Newark. Its website provides information about the school and its history, admissions, the faculty, the library, and student life.

Rutgers School of Law at Newark, at http://law.newark.rutgers.edu/main.html.

Rutgers-Newark Law School is one of the two state law schools in New Jersey. Although Rutgers-Newark and Rutgers-Camden share an association with Rutgers University, they are completely independent law schools. Its website conveys a wide variety of information about the law school, its faculty, its admissions policy, and related matters.

Seton Hall University School of Law, at http://law.shu.edu/.

Located in Newark, Seton Hall Law School is the only private law school in New Jersey, and is a unit of Seton Hall University, a Catholic institution, associated with the Archdiocese of Newark, N.J. The law school's website contains helpful details for the public and for students about the law school, its programs and its resources.

Practice Treatises and Materials

Administrative Law and Practice

Lefelt, Steven L., et al. *Administrative Law and Practice, 2d.* St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 2000. 1 vol., updated with annual cumulative supplement. (New Jersey Practice Series, vol. 37).

Part of West's New Jersey Practice Series, this volume analyzes a broad range of administrative law materials, including statutes, case law, administrative decisions, and regulations. Additionally, this volume discusses administrative law practice issues such as the rule-making and administrative hearing processes. Appendixes include full texts of relevant statutes and regulations, and forms.

Appellate Practice and Procedure

New Jersey Appellate Practice Handbook. 5th ed. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 2005. 1 vol., replaced periodically with new edition.

Taking readers through the appellate process step-by-step, this treatise covers issues relevant to litigating cases in the Appellate Division of the New Jersey Superior Court. Topics include oral arguments, brief writing, motion practice, and legal issues related to appellate review. Practice forms are also provided.

Mandel, Jeffery S. *New Jersey Appellate Practice*. Newark, N.J.: Gann Law Books, 2008. 1 vol., replaced annually with new edition.

This volume provides analysis of the laws and rules of appeals in both the Appellate Division and Supreme Court. After providing an overview, the treatise covers the Appellate Division and the Supreme Court in separate chapters, general procedures, and scopes and standards of review.

Simon, Marguerite T., and Lawrence M. Simon. New Jersey Trial, Post-Trial, and Appellate Proceedings. New York, N.Y.: LexisNexis/Matthew Bender, 2006. 1 vol., replaced annually with new edition.

This volume provides concise analysis and how-to advice for a wide variety of trial and post-trial proceedings including jury trials, bench trials, opening statements, trial motions, and appeals. Each chapter contains a practice checklist and practice tips are categorized by type: strategy, warning, timing, and exceptions.

Zunz, Edward A., Jr., and Edwin F. Chociey, Jr. *Appellate Practice and Procedure 2d.* St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 2005. 1 vol., updated with annual pocket parts. (New Jersey Practice Series, vol. 40).

This volume covers practical issues related to bringing and arguing a case in the Appellate Division of the New Jersey Superior Court and the New Jersey Supreme Court from the initial appeal through the post-oral-argument procedures. Included are relevant forms plus directories of judges and court personnel.

Automobile Law

New Jersey Criminal Law and Motor Vehicle Handbook. Charlottesville, Va.: LexisNexis/Gould Publications, 2008. 1 vol., replaced annually with new edition.

This volume contains the texts of a variety of criminal-law-related statutes including criminal procedure, motor vehicle law, food and drug law, and environmental enforcement. The volume has an index, a list of sections affected by new legislation, and a CD-ROM that provides extensive annotations of each section.

Ramsey, Robert. *Motor Vehicle Law and Practice, 3d.* St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 2000. 2 vols., updated with annual cumulative supplement. (New Jersey Practice Series, vols. 24–25).

This treatise provides a comprehensive guide to automobile law and many related topics such as torts, insurance, damages, car sales, rental cars, car-related criminal procedure, and lemon laws. Both the substantive areas of motor vehicle laws and procedural issues of automobile-related litigation are covered.

Ramsey, Robert. *New Jersey Drunk Driving Law*. St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 2007. 1 vol., replaced annually with new edition.

This treatise provides comprehensive analysis of drunk driving law and related issues including public policy analysis, arrest, trial sentencing, and civil penalties. Full texts of relevant statutes, regulations, guides, and major cases are included.

Walzer, James H. *Motor Vehicle Law and Practice Forms, 3d.* St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 2000. 2 vols., updated with annual cumulative supplement.

This volume provides a guide to procedural aspects of automobile litigation, from legal fee agreements though entry of judgments. Included are practice forms for motions, interrogatories, and other procedures.

Zane, Raymond J., and Adriann Zane. Guidebook to Handling Automobile Injury Cases in New Jersey. 4th ed. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 2005. 1 looseleaf vol., updated periodically with replacement pages.

Covering automobile injury cases from bringing a claim to closing out the case, this volume describes file preparation, monitoring procedures, claim evaluation, filing suit, discovery, arbitration, and underinsured claims. Also provided are sample forms, physician letters, and client letters.

Bankruptcy and Debtor-Creditor

Gambardella, Rosemary, ed. *New Jersey Bankruptcy Manual*. 2d ed. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 2006. 2 looseleaf vols., updated periodically with replacement pages.

Written by practicing bankruptcy attorneys advised by a panel of judges, these volumes provide analysis of bankruptcy law and practice, with references to cases and statutes. This resource has been updated to reflect the 2005 federal bankruptcy law revisions and contains information relevant to the representation of debtors, creditors, and trustees. Features include a guide to choosing which bankruptcy chapter is appropriate for a client and national and local bankruptcy forms, which are also on an included CD-ROM.

Meisel, Michael S., and Michael M. Sirota. *Debtor-Creditor Law and Practice*. St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 2000. 1 vol., updated with annual pocket parts. (New Jersey Practice Series, vol. 44).

This volume provides legal analysis and commentary, practice tips, and forms related to both federal and New Jersey bankruptcy law.

Business Law

Olson, Brent A. *Business Law Deskbook*. St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 2006. 2 vols., replaced annually with new edition. (New Jersey Practice Series, vols. 49–50).

This treatise provides black-letter introductions to nine business law subjects: business organizations, contracts and commercial transactions; employment law; intellectual property; marketing and distribution law; environmental law; regulation of securities; mergers and acquisitions; dissolution and bankruptcy; and actions and remedies. Several chapters include forms and sample documents.

Rowe, Paul A. New Jersey Business Litigation. 2d ed. Newark, N.J.: New Jersey Law Journal Books, 2006. 1 vol., updated with annual cumulative supplements.

This popular treatise covers a wide variety of topics relevant to business litigation, focusing on how New Jersey courts typically view such issues. Topics include director and officer liability, consumer fraud, antitrust, privacy torts, arbitration, and federal laws such as the Federal Trade Commission Act and the Lanham Act.

Civil Practice and Procedure

Bannan, John J. *Encyclopedia of New Jersey Causes of Action*. 2d ed. Newark, N.J.: New Jersey Law Journal Books, 2004. 1 vol., updated with annual cumulative supplements.

This comprehensive and helpful resource covers all theories of recovery for all causes of action in the New Jersey Statutes and from New Jersey courts since 1947. Causes of action are organized alphabetically and a "words and phrases" index is provided.

Bartkus, Robert E. *New Jersey Federal Civil Procedure*. Newark, N.J.: New Jersey Law Journal Books, 1999. 1 vol., updated with annual cumulative supplements.

This nine-hundred page book provides a guide to nearly every aspect of federal procedure in New Jersey federal courts including chapters on subject matter jurisdiction, personal jurisdiction, venue, removal, injunctions, drafting the complaint and response, motion practice, class actions, case management, alternative dispute resolution, discovery, pre-trial orders, evidence, trial, post-trial motions, conflict of laws, estoppel, sanctions, attorney's fees, and appellate review. Also included are chapters that address special considerations for particular types of cases, such as bankruptcy, Civil RICO, cases involving foreign parties.

Gibbons, John J.; Richard S. Zackin, ed. Gibbons on Federal Practice in New Jersey. 2d ed. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 2006. I looseleaf vol., updated periodically with replacement pages.

Updated to include new information on electronic filing, this treatise provides a guide to federal procedure and local New Jersey District Court rules. An explanation of the rules and procedures is accompanied by practical tips, checklists, and sample documents. An available CD-ROM provides electronic forms. The author is a former chief judge of the Third Circuit Court of Appeals.

Hille, Robert B. LexisNexis Practice Guide: New Jersey Pleadings. Newark, N.J.: LexisNexis/Matthew Bender, 2006. 1 vol., replaced annually with new edition.

This volume is a practical guide to initiating a legal action in New Jersey. Topics include drafting a complaint, service of process, responsive pleadings, amended and supplemental pleadings, and motion practice. The volume seeks to combine legal analysis with "how-to" advice.

Hille, Robert B., and Mark R. Vespole. *LexisNexis Practice Guide: New Jersey Pretrial Practice*. Newark, N.J.: LexisNexis/Matthew Bender, 2006. 1 vol., replaced annually with new edition.

This volume provides both a step-by-step practical guide and substantive legal commentary for pretrial procedure in New Jersey civil actions. Included are practice tips, forms, and checklists for the pretrial phase of litigation.

Kranzburg, Meryl A. *New Jersey Forms of Civil Pleading*. Newark, N.J.: New Jersey Law Journal Books, 2001. 1 vol., updated with annual cumulative supplements.

This volume includes 130 forms for use in the New Jersey Superior Court. An accompanying CD-ROM provides the forms in electronic format.

Miron, Louis H., and Avram B. Segall. *Civil Litigation Fundamentals*. 2d ed. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 2006. 1 vol., replaced periodically with new edition.

This volume provides a step-by-step overview of civil litigation in New Jersey. It includes a profile of a typical trial team and summaries of the substantive law of negligence and contracts along with a chronological explanation of each stage of a civil proceeding and relevant forms, which are also available on an accompanying CD-ROM. This book provides introductory coverage of its subject is probably most appropriate for a new attorney or a paralegal.

New Jersey Pleading and Practice Forms. St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co./ Lawyers Cooperative Publishing, 1987. 17 vols., updated with annual cumulative supplement.

This resource provides hundreds of forms for use in both civil and criminal litigation arranged by subject areas: real property, torts, family law, contracts, business organizations, commercial transactions, labor, and criminal procedure. Included are drafting tips and checklists. This set has an accompanying CD-ROM.

A Practitioner's Guide to New Jersey's Civil Court Procedures. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 2007. 1 looseleaf vol., updated periodically with replacement pages.

This resource is prepared by the New Jersey Conference of Civil Presiding Judges, the Conference of Civil Division Managers, and the Administrative Office of the Courts. Organized chronologically from case initiation through appeal, this treatise provides procedural guidance for every stage of a civil action in New Jersey, and includes forms and checklists. An available CD-ROM version allows sample texts and forms to be pasted into documents.

Walzer, James H. *Civil Practice Forms*. St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 2006. 8 vols., updated with annual cumulative supplement. (New Jersey Practice Series, vols. 3–4C).

This comprehensive tool provides hundreds of forms for use in New Jersey civil actions and appeals, from action initiation through post-appeals procedure. Included are sample complaints, legal analysis, references to case law and statutes, drafting guides and checklists, table of laws and rules, table of cases, and index. Forms are helpfully arranged in the chronological order of a trial.

Walzer, James H. New Jersey Element of Action. St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 2008. 1 vol., replaced annually with new edition. (New Jersey Practice Series, vol. 52).

This unique and helpful resource provides information on the elements required to bring an action in a wide variety of subject areas, from abuse of process through wrongful death, including negligence, contract, landlord-tenant, and divorce actions. Included are cross-references to other volumes in the New Jersey Practice Series that contain relevant forms.

Commercial Law

Reiken, Samuel N. *Uniform Commercial Code Forms*. St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 2002. 3 vols., updated with annual cumulative supplement. (New Jersey Practice Series, vols. 27–28A).

This title provides a form for every type of transaction under the New Jersey State Uniform Commercial Code. Forms are organized in the order of the state statute on commercial transactions, title 12A of the New Jersey Statutes.

Construction Law

Peckar, Robert S. and Charles F. Kenny. *Construction Law.* St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 1998. 1 vol., updated with annual cumulative supplement. (New Jersey Practice Series, vol. 41).

This treatise analyzes a wide variety of construction law issues in New Jersey including licensure, bidding, dispute resolution, taxation, building codes, health and safety, and other topics. The last chapter provides construction-related forms. Full texts of relevant laws are included. This book is intended for use by attorneys, as well as by contractors, architects, and building owners.

Contracts

Alpert, Clark E. *Guide to New Jersey Contract Law*. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 2008. 1 vol., replaced periodically with new edition.

This title comprehensively covers negotiating, drafting, and litigating contracts in New Jersey. Laws relevant to contracts are explained and relevant cases, statutes, and rules are listed. Coverage includes both common law contracts and Uniform Commercial Code contract rules.

Corporations

MacKay, John R., II. New Jersey Corporations and Other Business Entities. 3d ed. Newark, N.J.: LexisNexis, 2005. 2 looseleaf volumes, updated annually with replacement pages.

This looseleaf set provides commentary on the law of business entities including organization of corporations, shareholder rights and duties, corporate management, foreign corporations, and other business entities. Also included are sample forms and practical guides to setting up, managing, and dissolving a business entity.

Courts

Klock, John H. Court Rules Annotated. Evidence Rules, 3d. St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 2002. 3 vols., updated with annual cumulative supplement. (New Jersey Practice Series, vols. 2B–2D).

This resource provides the full text of the New Jersey evidence rules, annotated with commentary, citations to relevant cases, and summaries of major cases. Included are coverage of both state court and New Jersey's federal courts, a table

of cases, a table of laws and rules, and an index. The appendix provides a table of federal and state rule equivalencies.

Criminal Law and Practice

Arnold, Leonard N. *Criminal Practice and Procedure*. St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 2007. 2 vols., updated with annual cumulative supplement. (New Jersey Practice Series, vols. 31–32).

Following the chronological process of a criminal investigation and prosecution, this treatise provides commentary and analysis of every step in criminal procedure. Included are practice tips and sample forms.

Byrnes, Kevin. *New Jersey Arrest, Search & Seizure*. Newark, N.J.: Gann Law Books, 2008. 1 vol., replaced annually with new edition.

This volume provides analysis of both the federal and New Jersey constitutional law of arrests, searches, seizures, self-incrimination, right to counsel, and consequences of error. The publisher also offers an electronic version of this product.

DiCamillo, Angelo J., et al. *New Jersey Domestic Violence Practice and Procedure*. 2d ed. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 2005. 1 vol., replaced periodically with new edition.

This treatise provides a practical guide to litigating under New Jersey's domestic violence statute (N.J.S.A. 2C:25-17 et seq.). Coverage includes social and psychological aspects of domestic violence, temporary restraining orders, final restraining orders, violations of restraining orders, and other topics and procedures in domestic violence practice. Appendixes provide the texts of relevant statutes, rules and manuals, forms, guides for clients, and resources for victims. This treatise is relevant for both attorneys representing victims and for those representing batterers.

Miller, Gerald D. *Criminal Law 4th.* St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 2005. 2 vols., updated with annual cumulative supplement. (New Jersey Practice Series, vols. 33–33A).

These volumes provide commentary on and analysis of substantive criminal law in New Jersey. They offer practice tips, table of law and rules, table of cases, and index.

New Jersey Criminal Law and Motor Vehicle Handbook. Charlottesville, Va.: LexisNexis/Gould Publications, 2008. 1 vol., replaced annually with new edition.

This volume contains the texts of a variety of criminal-law-related statutes including criminal procedure, motor vehicle law, food and drug law, environmental enforcement and other areas. The volume has an index, a list of sections affected by new legislation, and a CD-ROM that provides extensive annotations of each section.

New Jersey Pleading and Practice Forms. St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co./ Lawyers Cooperative Publishing, 1987. 17 vols., updated with annual cumulative supplement.

This resource provides hundreds of forms for use in both civil and criminal litigation, arranged by subject areas. Included are drafting tips and checklists. This set has an accompanying CD-ROM.

Ramsey, Robert. *Arrest, Search and Seizure Review*. St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 200. 1 vol., replaced annually with new edition. (New Jersey Practice Series, vol. 48).

This helpful volume reprints every constitutional criminal procedure opinion from the previous year issued by the New Jersey courts and the U.S. Supreme Court. Each case is annotated with commentary and practice advice.

Disability Law

Mazart, Gary, ed. *New Jersey Elder and Disability Law Practice*. 3d ed. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 2006. 1 looseleaf vol., updated periodically with replacement pages.

This treatise provides analysis and commentary on federal and New Jersey law relevant to the representation of the disabled and elderly. Treated topics include conservatorships, guardianships, Medicaid, Medicare, advance directives, tax planning, matrimonial issues, and special needs trusts.

Discovery

Allcorn, Robert. *Discovery 2d.* St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 2006. 1 vol., updated with annual cumulative supplement. (New Jersey Practice Series, vol. 42).

This treatise provides analysis and commentary on the law of discovery in New Jersey. Topics include interrogatories, production, depositions, mental and physical examinations, admissions, and sanctions.

Vespole, Mark R. LexisNexis Practice Guide: New Jersey Civil Discovery. Newark, N.J.: LexisNexis/Matthew Bender, 2006. 1 vol., replaced annually with new edition.

Organized by topic, this guide provides both legal commentary and practical advice for the litigator, from initial client interview up to the trial. Areas covered include interrogatories, document production, depositions, subpoenas, experts, discovery motions, use of discovery at trial, and electronic discovery.

Elder Law

Mark, Sharon Rivenson. *Elder Law*. St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 2000. 2 vols., updated with annual pocket parts. (New Jersey Practice Series, vols. 45–45A).

This volume is intended for practitioners addressing legal issues of the elderly. It covers a wide variety of related areas from guardianship to Medicaid. Included are the texts of relevant laws, states guides, and relevant forms.

Mazart, Gary, ed. New Jersey Elder and Disability Law Practice. 3d ed. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 2006. 1 looseleaf vol., updated periodically with replacement pages.

This treatise provides analysis and commentary on federal and New Jersey law relevant to the representation of the disabled and elderly. Treated topics include conservatorships, guardianships, Medicaid, Medicare, advanced directives, tax planning, matrimonial issues, nursing homes financing, elder abuse, and grand-parent visitation.

Environmental Law

Farer, David B. et al. ISRA Compliance: Environmental Issues in Transactions and Brownfield Redevelopment. 5th ed., 2003. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 2006. 1 looseleaf vol., updated periodically with replacement pages.

This resource provides commentary and analysis of the Industrial Site Recovery Act, the Private Well Testing Act, and federal and state brownfields programs. The full texts of the relevant statutes are provided in addition to the analysis.

Goldshore, Lewis. *New Jersey Brownfields Law*. Newark, N.J.: New Jersey Law Journal Books, 1998. I looseleaf vol., updated annually with replacement pages.

This treatise offers guidance on the law of brownfields redevelopment along with advice about nonlegal practical issues such as the role of environmental groups. Legal topics include remediation, taxation, and Superfund.

Goldshore, Lewis, and Marsha Wolf. New Jersey Environmental Law. 4th ed. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 2006. 2 looseleaf vols., updated periodically with replacement pages.

The twenty-eight chapters of this resource provide comprehensive coverage of environmental law in New Jersey. Nearly all environmental issues relevant to New Jersey are included, such as a chapter on the Meadowlands. Also provided is a guide to the New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection, forms, and reprints of relevant journal articles.

Estate Planning

Deener, Jerome A. *Estate Planning Strategist*. 3d ed. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 2007. 1 looseleaf vol., updated periodically with replacement pages.

Written for the estate planning practitioner, this newly updated volume offers advice on drafting techniques and tax-saving strategies for a wide variety of estate vehicles including life insurance trusts, grantor trusts, personal residence trusts, and annuity trusts. This volume focuses on sophisticated estate planning vehicles and techniques and is not suitable for the beginner.

Henkel, Glenn A., et al. New Jersey Estate Planning Manual: Theory, Practice, and Forms. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 2007. 2 looseleaf vols., updated periodically with replacement pages.

Formerly titled New Jersey Will and Trust Forms Manual (The Blue Books), this updated and revised resource provides comprehensive coverage of estate planning in New Jersey. These volumes offer practical step-by-step guidance for a variety of estate planning issues and practices including ethical issues, information gathering, basic estate planning, New Jersey estate taxes, and retirement accounts. An accompanying CD-ROM also provides sample forms. This treatise will be essential for the estate planning practitioner.

Evidence

Brennan, Richard E., et al. *New Jersey Trial & Evidence*. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 2003. 1 looseleaf vol., updated periodically with replacement pages.

Written by a panel of fourteen litigators and judges, this volume provides both legal commentary and practice tips and advice about trials and evidence rules. The topics are addressed in the order of a trial, from the opening statement through closing arguments. Other topics include making record, judicial notice, presumptions and burdens, relevance versus prejudice, character evidence, expert witnesses, privileges, hearsay, and authentication. A table of cases and topical index are included. Accompanying this volume is a separate summary trial guide to the New Jersey Rules of Evidence.

Family Law

Baldwin, Thomas D., and Susan Winters Reach. Family Law 5th. St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 1999. 3 vols., updated with annual cumulative supplement. (New Jersey Practice Series, vols. 10–12).

These volumes treat New Jersey family law with comprehensive coverage of divorce and divorce-related issues such as alimony, child custody, and child support. Also included are adoption, domestic violence, domestic-relations-related tax law, and domestic relations related bankruptcy laws. It provides tables of cases, statutes, regulations, and court rules.

Grosman, Alan M. *New Jersey Family Law*. Charlottesville, Va.: LexisNexis/Michie, 1999. 1 vol., updated with periodic supplements.

This volume provides analysis of family law, with a focus on marital and divorce law. Included are forms related to matrimonial law practice.

Guralnick, Mark S. Guralnick's New Jersey Family Law Annotated. St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 2007. 1 vol., replaced annually with new edition.

This treatise contains commentary on a near comprehensive array of family law topics such as marriage, divorce, child custody, domestic violence, parent-child relationships, domestic partnership, and adoption. Also treated are criminal, tort, treaty, and estates issues related to family law.

Guralnick, Mark S., and Frank A. Louis. *Portable New Jersey Alimony Handbook*. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 2000. 1 vol., replaced periodically with new edition.

This volume provides quick reference to the law of alimony. Covered topics include types of alimony, payment, agreements, tax implications, bankruptcy, modification, suspension, termination, and collection. Appendixes provide worksheets and forms.

Guralnick, Mark S. *Portable New Jersey Equitable Distribution Handbook*. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 2002. 1 vol., replaced periodically with new edition.

This volume will be essential for any attorney handling equitable distribution of property. It contains a detailed analysis of New Jersey's equitable distribution law, an alphabetical glossary of terms relevant to this highly complex area of law, and important information to help facilitate law practice in this area, such as information about uncovering hidden bank accounts and the addresses of more than three-hundred Swiss banks. Also included is a "master list" of relevant websites.

Guralnick, Mark S. *Portable New Jersey Interstate Child Support Handbook.* New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 2007. 1 vol., replaced periodically with new edition.

This new edition provides analysis of the law of child support, incorporating 2006 changes to New Jersey's Child Support Guidelines. Topics include child support guidelines and statutes, procedures, income imputation, enforcement, interstate child support and wavier, and modification and termination of child support. Also included are checklists, worksheets, and forms.

Melletz, Paul R. *Insurance & Inheritance Issues in Marriage and Divorce*. 3d ed. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 2006. 1 vol., replaced periodically with new edition.

This unique volume offers advice on preparing for unanticipated events related to marriage and divorce. It is intended for non-matrimonial lawyers whose client advice may be affected by a divorce or marriage. For example, it offers advice to the estate-planning practitioner about planning for a divorce. This volume will be especially useful to the general practitioner who must occasionally handle an issue related to marriage or divorce.

New Jersey Family Law with Related Laws & Court Rules. St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 2008. 1 vol., replaced annually with new edition.

A convenient desk reference, this volume provides the full texts of statutes, regulations, and court rules related to domestic relations and family law.

Skoloff, Gary N., and Laurence J. Cutler. *New Jersey Family Law Practice*. 12th ed. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 2006. 5 looseleaf vols., updated periodically with replacement pages.

These volumes are essential for the matrimonial practitioner in New Jersey, providing comprehensive analysis and guidance for divorce litigation and other family law matters. The first volume covers matrimonial practice, divorce and annulment. The second volume covers custody, alimony, child support, and equitable distribution. The third volume covers a variety of other family law issues such as relevant federal law, domestic violence, and tax law. The fourth volume provides more than 130 forms crossed-reference from the substantive areas covered in the first three volumes. Finally, the fifth volume provides reprints of document pertaining to New Jersey family law such as government reports and guidelines.

Foreclosure

Tross, Scott T. New Jersey Foreclosure Law & Practice. Newark, N.J.: New Jersey Law Journal Books, 2001. 2 vols., updated with annual cumulative supplements.

The first volume of this resource provides a step-by-step guide to the foreclosure process. Relevant information is included about the representation of a variety of parties including both creditors such as banks and debtors such as homeowners. The second volume provides three hundred forms which are also included on the accompanying CD-ROM.

Weinstein, Myron C. New Jersey Mortgage Foreclosure Practice: The Fair Foreclosure Act. 3d ed. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 2007. 1 looseleaf vol., updated periodically with replacement pages.

This treatise is the revised version of *New Jersey Fair Foreclosure Practice*. It provides guidance on the practice and procedure of mortgage foreclosures, focusing on the Fair Disclosure Act. Contents include background of foreclosure law and the Act, default, right to cure, sheriff's sale, the Fair Debt Collection Practices Act, foreclosure sales, post-sale redemption, and more. An optional CD-ROM provides more than one hundred electronic forms.

Insurance

Kenny, George J., and Frank A. Lattal. *New Jersey Insurance Law*. 2d ed. Newark, N.J.: New Jersey Law Journal Books, 2000. 1 vol., updated with annual cumulative supplements.

This treatise provides comprehensive analysis of insurance law in New Jersey. Chapters include rights and obligations of insurers, duty to defend, bad faith actions, brokers and agents, and enforcement and defense procedure. Also included are chapters on specific types of insurance, such as motor vehicle insurance, environmental insurance, and health insurance. The appendix provides judicially-defined insurance terms.

Jury Instructions

Model Jury Charges—Civil. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 2007. 1 looseleaf vol., updated periodically with replacement pages.

This volume publishes New Jersey's official model jury charges for civil actions. This latest edition reflects the recent changes to the organization of the charges. The texts of the charges are also available free on the New Jersey judiciary's website (www.judiciary.state.nj.us).

Model Jury Charges—Criminal. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 2007. 1 looseleaf vol., updated periodically with replacement pages.

This volume publishes New Jersey's official model jury charges for criminal actions. This latest edition reflects the recent changes to the organization of the charges. The texts of the charges are also available free on the New Jersey judiciary's website (www.judiciary.state.nj.us).

Labor and Employment Law

Alito, Rosemary. *New Jersey Employment Law*. 2d ed. Newark, N.J.: New Jersey Law Journal Books, 1999. 1 vol., updated with annual cumulative supplements.

This treatise, cited repeatedly as authority by New Jersey courts, is a comprehensive analysis and explanation of New Jersey's law of employment. Its author is Rosemary Alito, a well-regarded employment law practitioner and sister of U.S. Supreme Court Justice Samuel Alito. Chapters include employment contracts, public policy claims, workplace torts, discrimination, privacy, the

Family Leave Act, health and safety, wages and hours, unemployment compensation, disability, insurance and successor liability.

Goldstein, Marvin M., and Stanley L. Goodman. *Employment Law 2d.* St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 2005. 1 vol., updated with annual pocket parts. (New Jersey Practice Series, vols. 18).

This volume provides analysis of a variety of issues related to labor and employment. The publisher states that it is intended both for legal generalists and labor specialists. General areas covered are the establishment and termination of the employment relationship, statutory and judicial regulation of the employment relationship, union-management relationships, and employment benefits. Included are tables of cases, laws, and regulations.

Jacob, Cynthia M., ed. *Employment Litigation in New Jersey*. Newark, N.J.: LexisNexis/Matthew Bender, 2006. 2 looseleaf vols., updated with replacement pages as needed.

Intended for both attorneys and employers, this resource provides a comprehensive practical guide to employment-related litigation in New Jersey. It covers retention of counsel, client counseling, pleadings and responses, discovery, insurance, damages, mediation, settlement, at-will employment, harassment, discrimination, Employee Retirement Income Security Act (ERISA), and many other topics. Where relevant, chapters provide plaintiff-specific and defendant-specific information. Included are practice tips, checklists and relevant forms.

The Tri-State Employer. Newark, N.J.: LexisNexis, 2008. 1 vol., replaced annually with new edition.

This volume is a guide to employment law in New Jersey, New York, and Connecticut. Topics include employment discrimination, employment law torts, statutory rights, protection of trade secrets, contractors, and the right to privacy. An accompanying CD-ROM provides the full text of the book, along with the full texts of referenced cases.

West, Richard A., and Wayne J. Positan, eds. New Jersey Labor and Employment Law. 2d ed. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 2005. 2 looseleaf vols., updated periodically with replacement pages.

This treatise provides comprehensive coverage of labor and employment law. Topics include statutory benefits, discrimination, statutory protections, employment contracts, employment torts, public employment, tenure in public employment, arbitration, labor relations, and special procedural issues in employment litigation.

Land Use

Frizell, David J. Land Use Law 3d. St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 2005. 1 vol., updated with annual cumulative supplement. (New Jersey Practice Series, vol. 36).

Billed as an "easy-to-use, step-by-step practical guide," this treatise provides analysis of land use law: land use controls, municipal land use, and zoning. Appendixes include model complaints, zoning rules, and interrogatories.

Meese, Gregory D. *Land Use Citator*. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 2007. 1 looseleaf vol., updated periodically with replacement pages.

This new and handy tool provides a digest of all 2006 New Jersey land use cases plus important cases from previous years. The cases are organized by topic. For unreported cases, the URL of the opinion from Rutgers Law School's case database is included. The full texts of difficult-to-find unreported opinions that are not in the Rutgers database are given. Also included are a legislative and regulatory update, and several chapters on related topics such as condemnation and county planning boards.

Legal Research and Writing

Alex-Lute, Paul. New Jersey Legal Research Handbook. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 1998. 4th ed., updated electronically by the New Jersey Legal Research Handbook 4th Edition Supplement, at http://law-library.rutgers.edu/ilg/njlrsupp.html [Rutgers-Newark Law Library].

This essential resource is a comprehensive guide to New Jersey legal research. Each of its twenty-nine chapters addresses a separate research area, such as case law research, regulations, and legislative history. Chapters, written in a clear narrative format, explain in detail how to conduct research of that type. This book should be in every collection of New Jersey law.

Medical and Health Law

Cherner Maneval, Wendy, et al. *Health Law and Litigation in Pennsylvania and New Jersey*. St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 2001. 2 vols., updated with annual cumulative supplement.

This treatise provides commentary and analysis of health and medical law issues in both New Jersey and Pennsylvania. Covered areas include health care

financing, physician education and licensure, hospital law, medical ethics, antitrust, employment, and health care fraud.

Medical Malpractice

Brown, Abbott S. *New Jersey Medical Malpractice Law.* 3d ed. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 2005. 1 vol., replaced periodically with new edition.

This treatise covers both the prosecution and defense of medical malpractice actions in New Jersey courts. It provides analysis of the substantive law as well as practice tips and procedural guides from pre-suit investigation through pre-trial discovery. Included are texts of relevant statutes and regulations, and model jury charges. An optional CD-ROM provides the complete text of this treatise.

Brown, Abbott S. *New Jersey Medical Malpractice Cases*. 2d ed. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 2005. 1 vol., replaced periodically with new edition.

This tool, billed as a companion to the author's treatise on medical malpractice law, provides summaries and analysis of more than four-hundred medical malpractice cases.

Municipal Law

Pane, Jr., Michael. *Local Government Law 4th*. St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 2007. 3 vols., updated with annual cumulative supplement. (New Jersey Practice Series, vols. 34–35A).

This treatise covers issues related to municipal and local government. The author first provides background information discussing the evolution of New Jersey local government and the scope of local government power. Most of the material then treats practical issues of local government law, such as elections, public safety, budgets, taxation, public contracts, environmental control, local legislation, eminent domain, and zoning.

Ramsey, Robert. *Municipal Court Practice 3d*. St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 2006. 2 vols., updated with annual cumulative supplement. (New Jersey Practice Series, vols. 17–17A).

This volume is a practical guide to bringing and litigating in New Jersey municipal courts, covering the origins, powers, jurisdiction, rules, and procedures of the municipal courts. Specific types of actions are also addressed, including motor vehicle violations, disorderly conduct, ordinance violations, and boating offenses.

Richmond, Michael, and Keith Burns. New Jersey Municipal Court Practice. Newark, N.J.: Gann Law Books, 2008. 1 vol., replaced annually with new edition.

This guide to practicing in New Jersey's municipal courts describes the courts, their personnel, jurisdiction, and procedures. Also included is information about common issues addressed by municipal courts: driving while intoxicated, motor vehicle violations, ordinance violations, and disorderly conduct.

Personal Injury

Hely, James. *New Jersey Law of Personal Injury*. Newark, N.J.: New Jersey Law Journal Books, 2003. 1 vol., updated with annual cumulative supplements.

Billed as a "desktop reference," this helpful work is organized somewhat differently than the typical treatise. The author includes model jury charges and accompanying explanations along with his legal analysis of leading cases, rather than placing the jury charges in a separate section. Substantive coverage of personal injury topics is quite comprehensive, even including a subchapter on "roller rink injuries."

Hely, James, and Jac B. Weiseman. *Trustworthiness: A Trial Strategy Manual for the Plaintiff's Injury Case in New Jersey*. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 1998. 1 vol., replaced periodically with new edition.

This volume provides trial strategy advice for personal injury plaintiff's counsel, focusing on tactics to win the support of jurors and rebutting typical defense strategies.

Knopf, Barry A., ed. LexisNexis Practice Guide New Jersey Personal Injury Litigation. Newark, N.J.: Newark, N.J.: LexisNexis/Matthew Bender, 2006. 1 vol., replaced annually with new edition.

This volume provides a guide to personal injury practice in New Jersey. Practice tips are categorized by type: strategy, warning, timing, and exceptions. Topics include motor vehicle negligence, premises liability, product liability, professional liability, government liability, toxic torts, and medical malpractice.

Mahoney, Brian E. *New Jersey Personal Injury Recovery*. Newark, N.J.: Gann Law Books, 2008. 1 vol., replaced annually with new edition.

This volume provides explanation and analysis of New Jersey's comparative fault and liability apportionment laws. General areas covered include the comparative negligence statutes, assessing a plaintiff's fault, multiple tortfeasors,

and procedural and post-verdict considerations. This book's former title was New Jersey Comparative Fault & Liability Apportionment.

Practice of Law

Begley, Thomas G., and Richard A. Tanner. *Profitable Law Firm Management*. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 2002. I looseleaf vol., updated periodically with replacement pages. This volume provides advice about law firm management, including strategic planning, marketing, organization, support systems, use of space, time management, quality management, ethics, billing, partnership, staffing, and technology. Included are more than seventy forms, sample letters, and business plans that are also available on the included accompanying CD-ROM.

Haas, Judy. *New Jersey Legal Professional's Handbook*. Newark, N.J.: LexisNexis, 2007. 1 vol., looseleaf, updated periodically with replacement pages.

This volume is intended for non-attorney legal professionals, especially legal secretaries. Contents include law office management, legal research, the court system, and law office procedure. A glossary and treatment of several substantive subjects such as bankruptcy, criminal law, and family law are also included.

Skills and Methods Revised 3d. St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 2005. 4 vols., updated with annual cumulative supplement. (New Jersey Practice Series, vols. 19–21A).

Useful in many different types of practices or for a generalist, this volume covers a wide variety of practice areas and issues. "How to" guides are provided for proceedings in a variety of courts and administrative agencies. Also included are guides to a variety of transactions such as real property, landlord-tenant, and wills.

Walzer, James H. *Legal Forms 3d.* St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 1995. 7 vols., updated with annual cumulative supplement. (New Jersey Practice Series, vols. 14–16B).

This large set provides an almost comprehensive collection of legal forms, arranged alphabetically by subject.

Products Liability

Dreier, William A. et al. *New Jersey Products Liability*. Newark, N.J.: Gann Law Books, 2008. I vol., replaced annually with new edition.

This resource provides both legal analysis and practical advice about products liability litigation. Included are the full text of New Jersey's products liability statute, discussion of relevant case law, and of other relevant statutes and rules, plus the texts of model jury charges. General subject areas covered are causes of action, proving the case, defenses, contribution and indemnification, environmental and toxic torts, and warranty and other statutory remedies.

Professional Responsibility

Michels, Kevin H. New Jersey Attorney Ethics. Newark, N.J.: Gann Law Books, 2008. 1 vol., replaced annually with new edition.

This essential treatise, repeatedly cited by New Jersey courts (including by the Supreme Court), explains and analyzes New Jersey's professional responsibility rules and laws. The treatise includes analysis of laws and rules from all major sources in New Jersey: case law, statutes, and opinions of the Supreme Court Advisory Committee on Professional Ethics, the Committee on the Unauthorized Practice of Law, and the Committee on Attorney Advertising. The volume is organized by topic: sources of regulation, organization of a practice, sources of clients, the attorney-client relationship, conflicts of interest, lawyers as advocates, fees, unauthorized practice of law, and disciplinary regulation.

Ramsey, Robert. *Attorney Discipline*. St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 2007. 1 vol., updated with annual cumulative supplement. (New Jersey Practice Series, vol. 46).

This treatise covers attorney misconduct issues that have been addressed by the New Jersey Supreme Court. Topics include disciplinary procedures, criminal violations, administrative violations, attorney-client relations, and defenses.

Real Estate and Real Property

Celentano, John Jr. A. Real Estate Law and Practice 2d. St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 1990. 4 vols., updated with annual cumulative supplement. (New Jersey Practice Series, vols. 13–13C).

These volumes are a guide to nearly all types of real estate transactions. Covered topics include estates, title, conveyances, liens, sales, and taxes. Appendixes provide model forms, sample letters, and checklists.

Fast, Mahlon L. Landlord-Tenant and Related Issues in the Superior Court of New Jersey. 2d ed. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 2006. 1 looseleaf vol., updated periodically with replacement pages.

Written by a superior court judge, this volume provides both legal analysis and the texts of recent relevant case law, statutes and rules. Topics include evictions, security deposits, landlord-tenant litigation, publicly assisted housing, actions by landlords, actions by tenants, and discrimination.

Horn, Arthur S. Residential Real Estate Law and Practice in New Jersey. 5th ed. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 2003. 2 looseleaf vols., updated periodically with replacement pages.

This treatise, which is cited as authority by New Jersey courts, is widely viewed as the most authoritative treatise for real estate practice in New Jersey. It is a comprehensive, step-by-step guide to residential real estate transactions. An optional CD-ROM provides electronic forms.

Jennings, Donna M., et al. Commercial Real Estate Transactions in New Jersey. 2d ed. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 2006. 2 looseleaf vols., updated periodically with replacement pages.

Written by a team of twenty-five attorneys, this treatise provides a guide to handling a variety of commercial real estate transactions. Topics included financing, conveyances, title, land use regulations, environmental issues, construction, taxes, and bankruptcy. An included CD-ROM provides relevant forms in electronic format.

Korona, Raymond. *Landlord and Tenant 5th*. St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 1990. 3 vols., updated with annual cumulative supplement. (New Jersey Practice Series, vols. 22–23A).

Addressing both residential and commercial leases, these volumes provide analysis of the landlord-tenant relationship from the creation of the relationship through eviction or termination. Its fifty-one chapters provide comprehensive coverage of issues related to landlord-tenant law. Also included are relevant forms, plus tables of cases, laws, and rules.

McKirdy, Edward D. New Jersey Condemnation Practice. 2d ed. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 2003. 1 looseleaf vol., updated periodically with replacement pages.

This practical guide to condemnation practice provides guidance in handling all aspects of a condemnation case. Provided are practice tips, relevant cases, statutes, and rules, along with forms.

Smith, Wendell A., and Dennis A. Estis. *New Jersey Condominium Law*. Newark, N.J.: Gann Law Books, 2008. 1 vol., replaced annually with new edition.

This volume provides an explanation of New Jersey's laws and rules governing the development, conveyance, marketing, governance, financing and conversion of condominiums. Sample documents are included.

Weinstein, Myron. Law of Mortgages with Forms 2d. St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 2001. 4 vols., updated with annual cumulative supplement. (New Jersey Practice Series, vols. 29–30B).

This set provides comprehensive treatment of mortgage law, offering both legal analysis and practical guidance. A wide range of subjects are treated in its thirty-nine chapters, including mortgage types, transfers, foreclosure, and litigation. The fourth volume comprises appendixes, including checklists, forms, and sample mortgage documents.

School Law

New Jersey School Boards Association. *Public School Contracts Law*. Charlottesville, Va.: LexisNexis/Michie, 2007. 1 vol.

Intended for school boards, this volume provides guidance on New Jersey's laws governing the procurement of goods and services for public schools. Topics include the bidding process, contracting, and both contract and post-contract obligations.

New Jersey School Laws and Rules. Charlottesville, Va.: LexisNexis/Michie, 2007. 1 vol., replaced annually with new edition.

This handy book compiles the texts of education-related statutes and regulations in one volume, with an index. This volume is especially useful for school administrators and school board members.

Taxation

Crabtree, David E. *State and Local Taxation*. St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 1999. 1 vol., updated with annual cumulative supplement. (New Jersey Practice Series, vol. 43).

Intended for lawyers, tax assessors, and accountants, this volume of the New Jersey Practice Series provides black-letter analysis of the state's tax laws and an overview of New Jersey Tax Court procedure. Substantive topics include property tax, gross income tax, sales tax, and inheritance tax.

Kane, Walter S. *New Jersey Transfer Inheritance Tax Manual*. 4th ed. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 2001. 2 looseleaf vols., updated periodically with replacement pages.

This treatise provides comprehensive analysis and practice advice about New Jersey's inheritance tax. It is extremely important to any attorney who counsels clients about inheritance tax matters. An accompanying CD-ROM provides the included forms in electronic format.

Tort Law

Cohn, Albert L., and Barry A. Knopf. *Professional Negligence: Malpractice Law in New Jersey*. 5th ed. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 2000. 2 looseleaf vols., updated periodically with replacement pages.

This handy guide covers all forms of professional negligence. It provides analysis of the law of malpractice and discusses the legal issues of litigating a malpractice case. Appendixes provide relevant articles written by practitioners in the field, the texts of relevant statutes and rules, model jury charges, and forms.

Transactional Law

Jennings, E. Judson, et al. *New Jersey Transaction Guide*. New York, N.Y.: LexisNexis/Matthew Bender, 1984. 14 vols., updated semi-annually.

This set provides nearly comprehensive guidance for the non-litigation practice. Legal summaries, forms, procedural guides, outlines, and checklists are given for five general transactional areas: business entities, commercial transactions, real estate transactions, personal transactions, and estate planning.

New Jersey Forms: Legal and Business. St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co./ Lawyers Cooperative Publishing, 1984. 17 vols., updated with annual cumulative supplement.

This set provides legal forms for a variety of legal and business transactions such as real estate, family law, assignments, and contracts.

Trial Practice

Denbeaux, Mark P., et al. *New Jersey Evidentiary Foundations*. Charlottesville, Va.: LexisNexis/Michie, 1995. 1 vol., updated with periodic supplements.

The purpose of this treatise is to teach litigators how to admit evidence effectively at trial. The authors provide example lines of questioning and other trial techniques, and offer tips for framing clear, effective questions. Also provided is a comparison of the New Jersey and federal rules of evidence.

Greenberg, William S., and John Flaherty. *Civil Trial Handbook 5th.* St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 2006. 1 vol., updated with annual pocket part. (New Jersey Practice Series, vol. 47).

This volume is a practical guide to conducting a trial, designed for use in the courtroom. Its 56 chapters offer concise yet comprehensive coverage of nearly all aspects of a civil trial. Covered topics include opening statements, pretrial motions, privileges, evidence, questioning witnesses, closing arguments, and post-trial motions. Also provided are tables of laws, rules, cases, and an index.

Klock, John H. Court Rules Annotated, Trial Lawyer's Manual. St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 2008. 1 vol., replaced annually with new edition. (New Jersey Practice Series, vol. 2E).

This "how-to" guide covers court rules and procedures in New Jersey. Included are pretrial and trial procedures; witness, motion and conference checklists; a directory of judges and court personnel; judge biographies; and jury call information.

Simon, Marguerite T., and Lawrence M. Simon. *New Jersey Trial, Post-Trial, and Appellate Proceedings*. New York, N.Y.: LexisNexis/Matthew Bender, 2006. 1 vol., replaced annually with new edition.

This volume provides concise analysis and how-to advice for a wide variety of trial and post-trial proceedings, including jury trials, bench trials, opening statements, trial motions, and appeals. Each chapter contains a practice checklist, and practice tips are categorized by type: strategy, warning, timing, and exceptions.

Wills and Probate

Black, Dorothy G., et al. *Wills and Administration 3d.* St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 1984. 8 vols., updated with annual cumulative supplement. (New Jersey Practice Series, vols. 5–9).

These volumes provide comprehensive coverage of New Jersey's law of wills. The first five volumes analyze the substantive law. The following two volumes contain numerous forms relevant to drafting, administrating, and litigating wills. The final volume contains useful tables and an index.

Dreier, William A., and Paul A. Rowe. *Guidebook to Chancery Practice in New Jersey*. 6th ed. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 2005. 1 looseleaf vol., updated periodically with replacement pages.

This volume is a guide to practice in the Chancery Division of the Superior Court of New Jersey. Topics include equitable maxims, defenses, and remedies, remedies in equity or at law, effects of filing in chancery, chancery procedures, and frequent misfilings in general equity. Features include forms approved by the Conference of General Equity Judges, selected relevant statutes and rules of courts, and the text of the Probate Rules.

Kane, Walter S. *New Jersey Probate Procedures Manual*. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 1996. 2 looseleaf vols., updated periodically with replacement pages.

Commonly referred to as the "Red Books," this unique resource is intended to be both a guide to successfully managing a probate law practice and to probating a New Jersey will. Included are numerous checklists for a variety of procedures, sample letters along with notes on their use, and a variety of forms, which are also available on the accompanying computer disc.

Knee, Peggy Sheahan. LexisNexis Practice Guide: New Jersey Probate and Estate Administration. Newark, N.J.: LexisNexis/Matthew Bender, 2006. 1 vol., replaced annually with new edition.

This treatise provides analysis New Jersey's probate code, which underwent a huge revision in 2005. In addition to legal analysis, the author provides a guide to maintaining an estate, more than two-hundred fifty forms (including county-specific forms), and practice tips categorized by type: strategy, warning, timing, and exceptions.

Mignogna, Steven K., and Glenn A. Henkel. *Estate & Trust Litigation*. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 2006. 1 looseleaf vol., updated periodically with replacement pages.

This guide provides detailed analysis of estate and trust law, and of the rules of probate litigation. Chapter topics include jurisdiction and procedure; pre-death conduct disputes; disputes over assets passing outside a will; guardianships and conservatorships; validity and interpretation of wills and trusts; spousal rights; and fiduciary accounting, claims, and compensation. Also included are forms, with electronic versions on the accompanying CD-ROM.

Workers' Compensation

Geaney, John H. Geaney's New Jersey Workers' Compensation Manual for Practitioners, Adjusters, and Employers. 7th ed. New Brunswick, N.J.: New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education, 2008. 1 vol., replaced periodically with new edition.

This manual explains New Jersey's workers' compensation law in terms both attorneys and non-attorneys can understand. It contains an overview of the law and detailed explanation of terms, tools, and provisions of workers compensation law and practice.

Gelman, Jon L. Workers' Compensation Law 3d. St. Paul, Minn.: West Pub. Co., 2000. 3 vols., updated with annual cumulative supplement. (New Jersey Practice Series, vols. 38–39A).

This treatise provides the full texts of New Jersey's workers' compensation statutes and rules, along with legal commentary and step-by-step procedures for bringing workers' compensation claims. Included are checklists, questionnaires, sample pleadings, and benefits schedules.

Zoning

Cox, William M., and Donald M. Ross. *New Jersey Zoning and Land Use*. Newark, N.J.: Gann Law Books, 2008. 1 vol., replaced annually with new edition.

This volume provides a practical guide to New Jersey zoning laws. Topics include municipal land use agencies, entities and powers, the application and appeals process, land use ordinances, and master plans.

Appendix Publishers of New Jersey Legal Materials

American Lawyer Media P.O. Box 20081 238 Mulberry Street Newark, NJ 07101-6081 (973) 642-0075 Fax (973) 642-0920 www.alm.com

Barclays Law Publishing 400 Oyster Point Blvd. P.O. Box 3066 South San Francisco, CA 94083 (415) 588-1155 Fax (415) 244-0408

Business & Legal Reports, Inc. 141 Mill Rock Road East Old Saybrook, CT 06475 (800) 727-5257 www.blr.com

Gann Law Books One Washington Park Suite 1500 Newark, NJ 07102 (973) 268-1200 Fax (973) 268-1330 www.gannlaw.com

Government News Network 172 West State Street Trenton, NJ 08608 (800) 468-6389 www.govnet.com Jury Verdict Review Publications, Inc. 45 Springfield Ave.
Second Floor
Springfield, NJ 07081-1316
(973) 376-9002
Fax (973) 376-1775
www.jvra.com

LexisNexis (headquarters) 9443 Springboro Pike Dayton, Ohio 45342 (800) 227-4908 www.lexisnexis.com

LexisNexis
744 Broad Street
Newark, NJ 07102
(973) 820-2000
www.lexisnexis.com

LexisNexis/Gould Publications 701 E Water Street Charlottesville, VA 22902 (434) 972-7600 www.lexisnexis.com

LexisNexis/Martindale-Hubbell 121 Chanlon Road New Providence, NJ 07974 (800) 526-4902, ext. 5095 www.martindale.com

LexisNexis/Matthew Bender 125 Park Avenue Suite 2200 New York, NY 10017 (212) 309-8100 www.lexisnexis.com

LexisNexis/Matthew Bender 744 Broad Street Newark, NJ 07102 (973) 820-2000 www.lexisnexis.com

LexisNexis/Michie 701 E Water Street Charlottesville, VA 22902 (434) 972-7600 www.lexisnexis.com

LexisNexis/Shepard's 555 Middlecreek Parkway Colorado Springs, CO 80921 (719) 488-3000 www.lexisnexis.com

M. Lee Smith Publishers P.O. Box 5094 Brentwood, TN 37024-5094 (800) 274-6774 www.mleesmith.com

New Jersey Institute for Continuing Legal Education One Constitution Square New Brunswick, NJ 08901 (732) 214-8500 Fax (732) 249-0383 www.njicle.com

New Jersey Law Journal Books 238 Mulberry Street Newark, NJ 07101-6081 (973) 642-0075 Fax (973) 642-0920 www.law.comjsp/nj/specials.jsp?p=books

New Jersey Lawyer, Inc. One Cragwood Road Floor 3 South Plainfield, NJ 07080-2448 (908) 226-0052 www.njlnews.com New Jersey Lawyers Diary and Manual P.O. Box 50 Newark, NJ 07101 (800) 444-4041 Fax (973) 242-1905 www.law411.com

New Jersey Office of Administrative Law P.O. Box 049 Trenton, NJ 08625-0049 (609) 588-6546 www.state.nj.us/oal

Princeton Desktop Systems, Inc. P.O. Box 914 Princeton Junction, NJ 08550-0914 (609) 897-9700 www.billtrak.com

Research Communications, Inc. 6818 Oasis Pass, Suite 101 Austin, TX 78732 (512) 266-0067 Fax (512) 266-2696 www.researchcomm.com

Skinder-Strauss Associates 240 Mulberry St. Newark, NJ, 07102-3528 (973) 642-1440 Fax (973) 242-1905

West/Lawyers Cooperative Publishing 610 Opperman Drive Eagan, MN 55123 (800) 328-9352 Fax (800) 316-9378 http://west.thomson.com

West Publishing Company (Thomson West) 610 Opperman Drive Eagan, MN 55123 (800) 328-9352 Fax (800) 316-9378 http://west.thomson.com

Whitaker Newsletters 313 South Ave. Ste. 202 Fanwood, NJ (908) 889-6336 Fax (908) 889-6339